INTERMOUNTAIN COMMUNITY BANCORP Form PRE 14A

March 13, 2012

<u>Table of Contents</u>

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of

		the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No)
Filed	by the R	egistrant þ
Filed	by a part	ty other than the Registrant "
Check	the app	ropriate box:
	Confider Definitiv Definitiv	ary Proxy Statement intial, for Use of the Common Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2)) we Proxy Statement we Additional Materials g Material Pursuant to §240.14a-11(c) or §240.14a-12 INTERMOUNTAIN COMMUNITY BANCORP.
		(Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)
		(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payme þ	No fe	ling Fee (Check the appropriate box): the required. the required on table below per Exchange Act Rules 12a-6(i)(1) and 0-11 Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount of which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	(5)	Total fee paid:

	Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.		
" Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the			
	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:	
	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:	
	(3)	Filing Party:	
	(4)	Date Filed:	

Intermountain Community Bancorp

414 Church Street

Sandpoint, Idaho 83864

April 17, 2012

To the Shareholders of Intermountain Community Bancorp:

We cordially invite you to attend the 2012 Annual Shareholders Meeting of Intermountain Community Bancorp to be held on Thursday May 17, 2012 at 10:00 a.m. at the Sandpoint Center, located at 414 Church Street, Sandpoint, Idaho.

As you are aware, during 2011 the Company was in the midst of its capital raise, which we successfully closed in January 2012, and made the decision to postpone holding the annual meeting until after the capital raise closed. Accordingly at this 2012 annual meeting, among other things you will be voting to elect two classes of directors, as well as electing the two new directors that were appointed in January 2012. As discussed in detail in this proxy statement, at this annual meeting you will also vote on two amendments to Intermountain s articles of incorporation, one to authorize a class of non-voting common stock and the other to approve a reverse stock split, a non-binding proposal to approve executive compensation, a new equity plan and the ratification of our accountants for the year 2012.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting, we hope that you will vote as soon as possible. We encourage you to promptly complete and return the enclosed proxy card or vote by Internet or telephone, as specified in your proxy card; if you attend the meeting in person, you may withdraw your proxy and vote your shares.

Further information regarding voting rights and the business to be transacted at the annual meeting is included in the accompanying proxy statement. Your continued interest in and support of Intermountain Community Bancorp is truly appreciated.

Sincerely,

Curt Hecker

President and Chief Executive Officer

INTERMOUNTAIN COMMUNITY BANCORP

414 Church Street

Sandpoint, Idaho 83864

(208) 263-0505

Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders

TIME

10:00 a.m. Pacific Daylight Time on Thursday May 17, 2012

PLACE

Sandpoint Center, 414 Church Street, Sandpoint, Idaho

ITEMS OF BUSINESS

- (1) To elect seven directors to the following terms: three directors to a two-year term; one director to a one-year term; and three directors to a three-year term.
- (2) To approve an amendment to our articles of incorporation to authorize a new class of non-voting common stock.
- (3) To approve an amendment to our articles of incorporation to (i) effect a reverse stock split of our common stock by a ratio of not less than one-for-five and not more than one-for-ten at any time prior to May 31, 2013, with the exact ratio to be set at a whole number within this range as determined by our Board of Directors in its sole discretion, and (ii) reduce the number of authorized shares of our common stock by the reverse stock split ratio determined by the Board of Directors.
- (4) To consider and approve an advisory (non-binding) vote to approve the compensation of Intermountain s executive officers, as disclosed in the proxy statement.
- (5) To approve the 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan for eligible employees and directors.
- (6) To ratify the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year 2012.
- (7) To act upon such other matters as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

RECORD DATE

You are entitled to vote at the annual meeting and at any adjournments or postponements thereof if you were a shareholder at the close of business on March 29, 2012.

VOTING BY PROXY

Please submit your proxy card as soon as possible so that your shares can be voted at the annual meeting in accordance with your instructions. For specific instructions on voting, please refer to the instructions on your enclosed proxy card.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting, we urge you to vote and submit your proxy by the Internet, telephone or mail in order to ensure the presence of a quorum.

Registered holders may vote:

By Internet: go to www.proxyvote.com

By Phone: call toll-free 1-800-690-6903

By Mail: mark, sign, date and mail your proxy card

Table of Contents

Beneficial Holders: If your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other holder of record, you must follow the instructions you receive from the holder of record to vote your shares.

By Order of the Board

Dale Schuman Corporate Secretary Curt Hecker President and Chief Executive Officer

This proxy statement and the accompanying proxy card are being distributed on or about

April 17, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING	1
Why did I receive these proxy materials?	1
What proposals will be voted on at the annual meeting?	1
Why is the Authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock being proposed?	1
Why is the Reverse Stock Split being proposed?	2
How does the Board of Directors recommend I vote?	2
What vote is required to approve each of the proposals?	3
How will my proxy be voted?	3
Can I revoke my proxy? Who is soliciting proxies?	3
Who is entitled to vote?	3
What is the quorum requirement for the annual meeting?	4
Are these proxy materials available on-line?	4
What is the difference between holding shares as a shareholder of record and as a beneficial owner?	4
How do I vote?	5
How can I find out the results of the voting at the annual meeting?	5
PROPOSAL NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	6
<u>General</u>	6
Vote Required	6
INFORMATION WITH RESPECT TO NOMINEES AND OTHER DIRECTORS	7
	,
Director Nominees	7
Background of Nominees and Continuing Directors	7
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	10
Corporate Governance Guidelines	10
Board and Company Leadership Structure	10
Director Qualifications	10
Code of Ethics	10
Director Independence	11
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	11
Shareholder Communications with the Board of Directors	11
MEETINGS AND COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	12
Board s Authority for Risk Oversight	12
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	
	15
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	17
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	17
Compensation Philosophy and Objectives	17
Impact of TARP Capital Purchase Program Regulations on Executive Compensation	17
Overview of Executive Compensation Components in 2011	18
Determination of Appropriate Pay Levels	20
2011 Base Salary	20
Long-Term Incentives in 2011	20
Impact of Accounting and Tax Treatment of Compensation	20

Table of Contents

	Page
Compensation Tables	22
2011 Grants of Plan-Based Awards	23
Incentive and Stock Plans	23
Post Employment and Termination Benefits	25
Curt Hecker Employment Agreement	26
Jerry Smith Employment Agreement	28
Executive Severance Agreements for Douglas Wright and John Nagel	29
Executive Severance and Bonus Agreements for Pamela Rasmussen	30
Employee Benefit Plans	31
PROPOSAL NO. 2 APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO OUR ARTICLES TO PROVIDE FOR NON-VOTING COMMON STOCK	32
General	32
Reasons for Proposed Amendment	33
Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment	34
Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment on Common Stock Shareholders	35
Potential Effects if Proposed Amendment is not Approved	36
Votes Required to Approve the Non-Voting Common Stock	36
PROPOSAL NO. 3 APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO OUR ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION TO EFFECT A REVERSE	
STOCK SPLIT OF COMMON STOCK	37
General Control of the Control of th	37
Reasons for Proposed Amendment	38
Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment	39
Beneficial Holders of Common Stock	40
Registered Book-Entry Holders of Common Stock	40
Holders of Certificated Shares of Common Stock	40
Fractional Shares	40
Authorized Shares	40
Effect of the Reverse Stock Split on Outstanding Options, Warrants, Restricted Stock Awards and Employee Plans	41
Accounting Matters	41
Certain Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Reverse Stock Split	41
Appraisal Rights	42
Votes Required to Approve the Reverse Stock Split	42
PROPOSAL NO. 4 ADVISORY (NON-BINDING) VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	43
Vote Required and Board Recommendation	43
PROPOSAL NO. 5 APPROVAL OF STOCK OPTION AND EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN	44
Material Terms of the 2012 Equity Plan	44
Tax Consequences	45
Voting to Approve the 2012 Equity Plan	46
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	47
Principal Shareholders (5% or More Owners Exclusive of Directors and Officers)	47
Directors and Named Executive Officers	48
Officers	49
Sincery	10

ii

Table of Contents

	Page
PROPOSAL NO. 6 RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	51
Vote Required and Board Recommendation	51
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	52
Fees Paid to Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services of Independent Auditors	52 52
COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 16(A) FILING REQUIREMENTS	54
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	55
OTHER BUSINESS	56
SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS AND DIRECTOR NOMINATIONS	57
Shareholder Proposals Director Nominations Copy of Bylaw Provisions	57 57 57
ANNUAL REPORT TO SHAREHOLDERS	58
Delivery of Documents to Shareholders Sharing an Address	58
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	60
APPENDIX A	A-1

iii

PRELIMINARY PROXY STATEMENT

For Annual Meeting of Shareholders

to be held on May 17, 2012

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the 2012 Shareholder Meeting:

A copy of this Proxy Statement and the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, which also serves as the Annual Report to Shareholders, are available at www.intermountainbank.com.

INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING

Why did I receive these proxy materials?

We are providing this Notice of Annual Meeting, proxy statement and the accompanying proxy card (the proxy materials) for use in connection with the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Intermountain Community Bancorp (also referred to in this proxy statement as Intermountain, the Company, we and us) to be held on Thursday, May 17, 2012. These proxy materials are first being mailed to shareholders on or about April 17, 2012.

What proposals will be voted on at the annual meeting?

At the annual meeting, holders of our common stock will be asked to consider and act upon the following proposals:

Election of Directors. To elect one nominee as director for a one-year term to expire in 2013; three nominees as a director with a two-year term to expire in 2014; and three nominees as directors with three-year terms to expire in 2015.

Amendment to Articles to Authorize Non-Voting Common Stock. Approval of an amendment to our articles of incorporation to authorize a new series of non-voting common stock (Non-Voting Common Stock) to permit the conversion of the Mandatorily Convertible Participating Preferred Stock, Series B (Series B Preferred Stock) issued in our recent capital raise into, and the exercise of warrants issued to investors for, such Non-Voting Common Stock.

Amendment to Articles to Authorize a Reverse Stock Split. Approval of an amendment to our articles of incorporation to (i) effect a reverse stock split of our common stock by a ratio of not less than one-for-five and not more than one-for-ten at any time prior to May 31, 2013, with the exact ratio to be set at a whole number within this range as determined by our Board of Directors in its sole discretion, and (ii) reduce the number of authorized shares of our common stock by the reverse stock split ratio determined by our Board of Directors (the Reverse Stock Split).

Advisory (non-binding) Vote on Executive Compensation. To consider and approve in an advisory (non-binding) vote on, the compensation of Intermountain executives as disclosed in the proxy statement.

2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan. To approve the adoption of a new equity compensation plan for employees and directors.

Ratification of the Appointment of Independent Accountants. To ratify the appointment of Intermountain s independent registered public accounting firm for 2012.

Why is the Authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock being proposed?

As part of the capital raise that closed on January 23, 2012 (2012 Capital Raise), the Company issued to certain investors a newly created series of Series B Preferred Stock which will automatically convert into shares

1

of Non-Voting Common Stock at a conversion price of \$1.00 per share subject to shareholder approval. The Company s articles of incorporation do not currently provide for Non-Voting Common Stock. Accordingly, to satisfy the Company s obligations under the agreements with certain investors in the 2012 Capital Raise, the Company is asking shareholders to approve an amendment to its articles to authorize Non-Voting Common Stock. A detailed discussion relating to the Non-Voting Common Stock is set forth in *Proposal No. 2. Approval of an Amendment to our Articles to Authorize Non-Voting Common Stock*.

Why is the Reverse Stock Split being proposed?

You may recall that at a special meeting of the shareholders held on February 25, 2010, you were asked to vote on two proposals: an amendment to the Company's articles of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock, and to authorize a reverse stock split. The amendment to the articles of incorporation was accomplished and the authorized shares of common stock were increased to 300,000,000. Shareholder approval of the Reverse Stock Split at the special meeting was only valid until April 30, 2011. The Board determined not to proceed with the Reverse Stock Split until completion of the 2012 Capital Raise. Accordingly, the proposal to authorize the Reverse Stock Split is being presented for a vote of the shareholders at the 2012 annual meeting.

We are proposing the Reverse Stock Split primarily to increase the market price of our common stock to enhance our ability to meet the initial listing requirements of the NASDAQ Capital Market, and also to make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of investors. Although we have not applied to list our common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market or any other stock exchange, our Board of Directors has considered taking such action and believes it is in the Company s and our shareholders best interests to position the Company s common stock for possible listing. In addition, under agreements with investors in the 2012 Capital Raise, the Company is obligated to file a listing application with NASDAQ within one year from the closing, to list the common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market. Among the initial listing requirements for the NASDAQ Capital Market is currently a \$4.00 per share minimum bid price. On April , 2012, the last reported sale price of our common stock was \$ per share. Reducing the number of outstanding shares of our common stock should, absent other factors, increase the per share market price of our common stock, although we cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to maintain our minimum bid price over \$4.00 per share even if we implement the Reverse Stock Split.

In addition, we believe the Reverse Stock Split will make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of investors, as we have been advised that the current market price of our common stock may affect its acceptability to certain institutional investors, professional investors and other members of the investing public. Many brokerage houses and institutional investors have internal policies and practices that either prohibit them from investing in low-priced stocks or tend to discourage individual brokers from recommending low-priced stocks to their customers.

How does the Board of Directors recommend I vote?

FOR the director nominees:

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote:

FOR the articles amendment to authorize Non-Voting Common Stock;

FOR the articles amendment to authorize the Reverse Stock Split;

FOR the approval of the advisory (non-binding) vote to approve executive compensation;

FOR the approval to adopt the 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan; and

FOR the ratification of the appointment of the independent registered public accounting firm.

What vote is required to approve each of the proposals?

Election of Directors. The three nominees for election as directors at the annual meeting with terms that expired in 2011, the three nominees for director whose terms expire at the 2012 annual meeting, and the one director nominee appointed to the class of directors whose term expires in 2013, who receive the highest number of affirmative votes **FOR** will be elected. Shareholders are not permitted to cumulate their votes for the election of directors. Votes may be *cast for* or *withheld from* each nominee. Votes that are withheld and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the election.

Non-Voting Common Stock and Reverse Stock Split. To approve each of the articles amendments that authorize Non-Voting Common Stock and the Reverse Stock Split, we must receive the affirmative vote **FOR** the applicable proposal by holders of at least a majority of the total votes entitled to be cast at the annual meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes (defined below) will have the same effect as a vote against each of these proposals.

Advisory (non-binding) Vote on Executive Compensation. The advisory (non-binding) vote to approve executive compensation requires the affirmative vote **FOR** the proposal by holders of a majority of the shares present in person or by proxy and voting on the proposal. You may vote *for, against* or *abstain* from approving the advisory (non-binding) vote on executive compensation. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan. The affirmative votes **FOR** by a majority of those shares present in person or by proxy and voting on the proposal are required to approve the 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan. You may vote *for*, *against* or *abstain* from approving the plan. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

Ratification of the Appointment of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm. The proposal to ratify the appointment of Intermountain s independent registered public accounting firm for 2012 requires the affirmative vote **FOR** the proposal by holders of a majority of the shares present in person or by proxy and voting on the proposal. You may vote *for*, against or abstain from the ratification of the independent registered public accounting firm. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

How will my proxy be voted?

Shares represented by properly executed proxies that are received in time and not revoked will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated on the proxies. If no instructions are indicated, the persons named in the proxy will vote the shares represented by the proxy **FOR** the director nominees, **FOR** the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock; **FOR** the authorization of the Reverse Stock Split; **FOR** the approval of the advisory (non-binding) vote to approve executive compensation, **FOR** the approval of the 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan, and **FOR** the ratification of the independent registered public accounting firm.

Can I revoke my proxy?

Any proxy given by a shareholder may be revoked before its exercise by (1) giving notice to us in writing, (2) delivering to us a subsequently dated proxy, or (3) notifying us at the annual meeting before the shareholder vote is taken.

Who is soliciting proxies?

Our Board of Directors is solicitation proxies from the holders of our common stock, and we will pay the associated costs. Solicitation may be made by Intermountain $\,$ s and Panhandle State Bank $\,$ s ($\,$ Bank) directors, officers and employees. In addition, we may engage an outside proxy solicitation firm to render proxy solicitation services. If we do, we will pay a fee for such services. Solicitation may be made through the mail, or

3

by telephone, facsimile, or personal interview. We also may reimburse brokerage firms, custodians and other persons representing beneficial owners of shares for their expenses in forwarding solicitation material to such beneficial owners.

Who is entitled to vote?

Shareholders who owned our common stock as of the close of business on March 29, 2012 (the Record Date) are entitled to vote at the annual meeting. There were approximately 20,769,762 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding on the Record Date, and each share of common stock is entitled to one vote on each matter properly brought before the annual meeting. Our outstanding Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A, no par value (the Series A Preferred Stock) and our Mandatorily Convertible Cumulative Participating Preferred Stock, Series B, are not entitled to vote at the annual meeting.

What is the quorum requirement for the annual meeting?

The quorum requirement for holding the annual meeting and transacting business is a majority of the total votes entitled to be cast at the annual meeting. The shares may be present in person or represented by proxy at the annual meeting. Both abstentions and broker non-votes (defined below) are counted as present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum.

Are these proxy materials available on-line?

This Notice of Annual Meeting and proxy statement are available on our Website at www.intermountainbank.com.

What is the difference between holding shares as a shareholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

As summarized below, there are some differences between shares held of record and those owned beneficially.

Shareholders of Record. If your shares are registered directly in your name with Intermountain s transfer agent, American Stock Transfer and Trust, you are considered, with respect to those shares, the shareholder of record, and these proxy materials are being sent to you by Intermountain through Broadridge Investor Communications Solutions. As the shareholder of record, you have the right to grant your voting proxy directly to Intermountain or to vote in person at the annual meeting. Intermountain has enclosed a proxy card for you to use. For instructions on voting by telephone or the Internet, please refer to your proxy card, the Notice of Annual Meeting delivered with this proxy statement and the instructions set forth below.

Beneficial Ownership/Broker Non-Votes. If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account or by a bank or other nominee, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in street name, and these proxy materials are being forwarded to you by your broker or nominee who is considered, with respect to those shares, the shareholder of record. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker how to vote with respect to the shares you beneficially own. Your broker or nominee has enclosed a voting instruction card for you to use in directing your broker or nominee as to how to vote your shares. A broker non-vote occurs when shares held by a broker for a beneficial owner are not voted with respect to a particular proposal because (1) the proposal is not routine and the broker therefore lacks discretionary authority to vote the shares, and (2) the beneficial owner does not submit voting instructions to the broker. If you do not instruct your broker on how to vote your shares, your broker may vote your shares at this meeting on the ratification of the appointment of the independent registered accounting firm only. If no instruction is given with respect to the election of directors, respective amendments to the articles of incorporation, approval of the advisory (non-binding) resolution on executive compensation or approval of the 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan, your broker cannot vote your shares on these proposals.

4

Table of Contents

How do I vote?

You may vote your shares either in person at the annual meeting or by proxy. To vote by proxy, you should mark, date, sign and mail the enclosed proxy card in the envelope provided. If your shares are registered in your own name and you attend the meeting, you may deliver your completed proxy card in person. Street name shareholders, that is, those shareholders whose shares are held in the name of and through a broker or nominee, who wish to vote at the meeting will need to obtain a proxy form from the institution that holds their shares.

Telephone Voting. You may grant a proxy to vote your shares by telephone by calling **1-800-690-6903**. Please see the instructions on the enclosed proxy card.

Internet Voting. You may also grant a proxy to vote your shares by means of the Internet. The Internet voting procedures below are designed to authenticate your identity, to allow you to grant a proxy to vote your shares, and to confirm that your instructions have been recorded properly.

For shares registered in your name. As a shareholder of record, you may go to www.proxyvote.com to grant a proxy to vote your shares by means of the Internet. You will be required to provide our number and the control number, both of which are contained on your proxy card. You will then be asked to complete an electronic proxy card. The votes represented by such proxy will be generated on the computer screen, and you will be prompted to submit or revise them as desired.

For shares registered in the name of a broker or bank. Most beneficial owners, whose stock is held in street name, receive instructions for granting proxies from their banks, brokers or other agents, rather than a proxy card.

A number of brokers and banks are participating in a program provided through Broadridge Investor Communication Solutions that offers the means to grant proxies to vote shares over the telephone and Internet. If your shares are held in an account with a broker or bank participating in the Broadridge program, you may grant a proxy to vote those shares by calling the telephone number or accessing the website as shown on the instruction form received from your broker or bank.

General information for all shares voted via the Internet or by phone. We must receive Internet or telephone votes by 11:59 p.m. on May 16, 2012. Submitting your proxy via the Internet or by phone will not affect your right to vote in person should you decide to attend the annual meeting.

How can I find out the results of the voting at the annual meeting?

Preliminary voting results will be announced at the annual meeting. We will publish final results in a Current Report on Form 8-K that will be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission within four business days after the annual meeting. After the Form 8-K is filed, you may obtain a copy by visiting our Website at www.intermountainbank.com and clicking on the *Governance Documents* link under *Investor Relations*, or by writing to: Intermountain Community Bancorp, c/o the Corporate Secretary, P. O. Box 967, Sandpoint, Idaho 83864.

5

PROPOSAL NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

General

Our amended and restated articles of incorporation (articles) and bylaws allow the Board to set the number of directors on the Board within a range of five to fifteen. The articles also authorize the Board to fill vacancies that occur on the Board, including vacancies that are a result of increasing the number of directors. As a result of our successful 2012 Capital Raise, certain investors had the right to appoint a director to the Company and Bank Boards. In addition, as a result of Mr. Bauer s retirement from the Board and Mr. Smith s decision not to stand for re-election this year, the Board has set the number of directors at ten. Information regarding the directors backgrounds and qualifications is set forth below under each of their biographical summaries.

Directors are generally elected for terms of three years or until their successors are elected and qualified. Our articles provide for staggered terms, with approximately one-third of the directors elected each year, with the classes of directors as near-equal size as possible. In order to maintain an equal number of directors in each class, one of our new directors was appointed to the class of directors whose terms expire in 2013 and the other new director was appointed to the class of directors whose terms expire in 2014. Because the Company did not hold an annual meeting of shareholders in 2011, at the 2012 annual meeting, shareholders will also vote to elect directors whose terms expired in 2011 but who continue to serve, as well as those with terms expiring in 2012. Under applicable corporate law, directors remain directors of a company until their successors are duly elected and qualified, notwithstanding the expiration of their respective term.

Our Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee has recommended, and the Board has nominated Russell J. Kubiak for election as a director for a one-year term to expire at the 2013 annual meeting; Maggie Y. Lyons, Ronald Jones and John L. Welborn, Jr. for election as directors for two-year terms to expire at the 2014 annual meeting of shareholders; and Ford Elsaesser, Curt Hecker and Michael J. Romine for three-year terms to expire at the 2015 annual meeting of shareholders. If any of the nominees should refuse or become unable to serve, your proxy will be voted for the person the Board designates to replace that nominee. We are not aware of any nominee who will be unable to or refuses to serve as a director. As disclosed in prior SEC reports, as a participant in U.S. Treasury s Capital Purchase Program (CPP) implemented in connection with the Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP), in the event we do not pay dividends on the preferred stock issued to Treasury under the CPP for six quarters, whether consecutive or not, Treasury has the right to appoint two directors to the Company s Board until all accrued but unpaid dividends have been paid. As of the date of this proxy statement, Intermountain has not paid dividends on the preferred stock for nine quarters. Accordingly, although Treasury has not taken such action, it could act to appoint two directors to the Board until such dividend payments are made.

Vote Required

The three nominees for election as directors at the annual meeting with terms to expire in 2014, the three nominees for director with terms to expire in 2015, and the one director nominee appointed to the class of directors whose terms expire in 2013 who receive the highest number of affirmative votes **FOR** will be elected. **Brokers do not have discretion to cast a vote FOR the election of directors.** Therefore, if your shares are in street name and you do not instruct your broker how to vote, your shares will not be voted on this proposal.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote FOR each of the nominees to the Board.

6

INFORMATION WITH RESPECT TO NOMINEES AND OTHER DIRECTORS

The following tables set forth certain information with respect to the director nominees and the other continuing directors.

Director Nominees

Name Term to Expire in 2013	Age as of 2/15/12	Primary Occupation
Russell J. Kubiak	65	Chief Operating Officer of James Fenton Company, Inc.
Terms To Expire 2014		
Maggie Y. Lyons	54	Plan Administrator and Trustee for Metropolitan Creditors Trusts
Ronald Jones	56	Chief Financial Officer of Ecolotree, Inc.; Farm Owner/Operator
John L. Welborn, Jr.	34	Director and Co-Chief Investment Officer of Stadium Capital Management, LLC
Terms to Expire 2015		
Ford Elsaesser	60	Attorney Firm of Elsaesser Jarzabek Anderson Elliott & Macdonald Chtd.
Curt Hecker	51	President & CEO of Intermountain; CEO of Panhandle State Bank
Michael J. Romine	71	Retired; Former Vice President & CFO of Inland Northwest Distributing, Inc.
Continuing Directors		
Terms Expiring 2013		
James T. Diehl	57	Attorney Firm of J.T. Diehl
John B. Parker	78	Retired Auto Dealer
Jim Patrick	66	Farm Owner/Operator; Idaho State Legislator

Background of Nominees and Continuing Directors

The business experience and any public company directorships of each of the directors for the past five years are described below. Directors of Intermountain also serve as directors of the Bank. Five of the directors (Messrs. Diehl, Elsaesser, Hecker, Parker and Romine) have been directors of Intermountain since the Company s inception in 1997.

Director Nominees

Ford Elsaesser has been a director of Intermountain since 1997 and of the Bank since 1992. Mr. Elsaesser has a Bachelor of Science degree in forestry from Goodard College, Vermont, and a law degree from the University of Idaho Law School. Mr. Elsaesser is the managing and senior partner of the law firm of Elsaesser Jarzabek Anderson Elliott & Macdonald, Chtd. which he founded in 1980. Mr. Elsaesser has also served as the Idaho Chapter 7 Bankruptcy Trustee in all counties north of Grangeville since 1984, Chapter 12 Bankruptcy Trustee in northern Idaho and eastern Washington since 1986 and as court appointed receiver, examiner and Chapter 11 Trustee in numerous cases. This broad experience in bankruptcy law brings a unique perspective to the Board from a risk management standpoint.

Curt Hecker has been a director and Intermountain s President and Chief Executive Officer since its inception. Mr. Hecker was hired in 1995 as an Executive Vice President of the Bank. He has served as Chief Executive Officer and director of the Bank since 1996. From 1996 until 2001, Mr. Hecker also served as the Bank s President. Mr. Hecker earned a Business Administration degree from Boise State University in 1983, and graduated from Pacific Coast Banking School in 1994. Mr. Hecker joined the Bank with 11 years of banking experience as a vice president and manager with a bank that experienced various expansions through numerous

Table of Contents

mergers and acquisitions. In addition to the experience and knowledge gained through his early career, Mr. Hecker has served on the Board of Directors of Coldwater Creek, Inc., a publicly traded retail company based in northern Idaho, since 1996, and in 2009 joined the Board of Pacific Coast Bankers Bank. The Board believes that the CEO s service as a director is one of primary liaison between the Board and management and as the executive with overall responsibility for executing our strategic plan.

Ronald Jones was appointed to the Intermountain Board in November 2004, following Intermountain s merger with Snake River Bancorp, Inc./Magic Valley Bank. Mr. Jones served as Chairman of Magic Valley Bank from its opening in 1997 until April 2004. Mr. Jones has a Bachelor s degree in Agricultural Economics from South Dakota State University and a Master s degree in Business Administration from Colorado State University. His 15 years of experience as a bank director have included four capital expansions. As an independent consultant and expert witness in the bankruptcy system, he has experience in business modeling and analysis, especially related to agriculture. In the environmental engineering area, Mr. Jones develops life-cycle cost models for comparison of alternative treatment methods. Mr. Jones previously operated a business specializing in computerized accounting systems with an emphasis on clarity of management reports, sensitivity analysis, and risk recognition. Mr. Jones prior director experience together with his experience and background in business analysis serves as a valuable resource.

Russell J. Kubiak was appointed a director to the Intermountain and Bank Boards in January 2012, following the closing of Intermountain s 2012 Capital Raise, pursuant to the securities purchase agreement with JRF, LLC. In 2007, Mr. Kubiak was appointed the Chief Operating Officer of James Fenton Company, Inc., located in Sandpoint, Idaho, and its affiliates, Barrett, LTD, and JRF, LLC. James Fenton Company is a diversified real estate and investment company holding various real estate assets in Idaho and California. It was founded by James Fenton, a former director of Intermountain and the Bank, who was also a founding shareholder until his death in 2005, and prior to the capital raise, was the Company s largest shareholder. Mr. Kubiak oversees all company assets, personnel supervision and long and short range planning. Prior to his appointment in 2007, Mr. Kubiak served as the President and Chief Executive Officer of Production Finance International, LLC, a company that he founded in 1994. Production Finance International provided transaction based trade financing for small businesses generally importing or exporting consumer and industrial products. Prior to that time, Mr. Kubiak founded Serac, Inc. in 1972, a prominent skiwear products company. Mr. Kubiak holds a degree in communications from the University of Washington.

Maggie Y. Lyons has been a director of Intermountain and the Bank since 2001. Ms. Lyons is currently the sole officer and director of Metropolitan Mortgage and Securities, Inc. and Summit Securities, Inc., and Plan Administrator and Trustee of Metropolitan and Summit Creditors Trusts. From July 2004 until February 2006, Ms. Lyons served as the Chief Financial Officer and acting Chief Executive Officer for Metropolitan Mortgage and Securities, and President and Principal Financial Officer of Summit Securities, both located in Spokane, Washington and both of which are in Chapter 11 proceedings. Ms. Lyons was appointed to these positions in July 2004 by the Eastern District of Washington Bankruptcy Court. Ms. Lyons is a Certified Public Accountant and Microsoft Certified Systems Engineer and provided business consulting services prior to working on the Metropolitan and Summit bankruptcy cases. Ms. Lyon s experience also includes over 20 years dealing with operational and accounting functions in the manufacturing and services industries, and over six years dealing with complex financial instruments in her roles stated above. Ms. Lyons has a Bachelor of Science degree from the University of Idaho where she majored in accounting. In addition, Ms. Lyons has been an active leader and participant in numerous civic and volunteer organizations in Kootenai County since 1989.

Ms. Lyons financial expertise together with her extensive business and personal network serves as a valuable resource.

Michael J. Romine has been a director of Intermountain since 1997 and the Bank since 1980. Mr. Romine served as the Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Inland Northwest Distributing, Inc. from 1992 until his retirement in 2007. Mr. Romine has a Bachelor of Science degree in accounting from Montana State University. In addition, he is retired as a partner in PricewaterhouseCoopers, and worked as an auditor and consultant to various businesses, including banks, during his career. Mr. Romine s financial, accounting and auditing experience provides the Board with the experience and expertise needed as Audit Committee Chair.

8

John L. Welborn, Jr. was appointed a director to the Intermountain and Bank Boards in January 2012, following the closing of Intermountain s 2012 Capital Raise pursuant to the securities purchase agreement with Stadium Capital Partners, L.P. and Stadium Capital Qualified Partners, L.P. (collectively, Stadium), which gives Stadium the right to designate a nominee so long as they own more than 5% of the Company's common stock (including all securities convertible into common stock). Mr. Welborn is a Director and Co-Chief Investment Officer of Stadium Capital Management, LLC, an investment firm with offices in Bend, Oregon and New Canaan, Connecticut. Stadium Capital Management, LLC is the sole general partner of Stadium Capital Partners, L.P. and Stadium Capital Qualified Partners, L.P. Mr. Welborn has been with Stadium Capital Management, LLC since 2000, and is responsible for sourcing, researching and monitoring publicly traded and privately negotiated investments for Stadium's investment partnerships. Mr. Welborn also leads Stadium's investments in the banking industry and acts as a non-voting observer on the Board of Directors of West Coast Bancorp. Prior to joining Stadium Capital, Mr. Welborn was a financial analyst at The Beacon Group, a \$2.0 billion principal investment and advisory firm that is now part of J.P. Morgan Chase & Co. At Beacon, Mr. Welborn was a member of The Mergers & Acquisitions Group, focusing on financial services companies and the Liquid Investments Committee. Mr. Welborn was also part of the deal team advising Chase Manhattan Corp. on its acquisition of J.P. Morgan & Co.

Continuing Directors

James T. Diehl has served as Vice Chairman of the Board of Intermountain since its formation in 1997. Mr. Diehl has been a director of the Bank since 1990 and has served as Vice Chairman of the Board of the Bank since 2001. He is an attorney and has been the sole proprietor of the law firm of J. T. Diehl since 1987. In addition to his law degree which he earned from Gonzaga University, Mr. Diehl also has a degree in Business Administration from the University of Montana. He brings to the Board a familiarity with the north Idaho market based on over 25 years of practicing real estate and business law in the local community, and has an extensive network of business and personal contacts within the Company s primary market.

John B. Parker has served as Chairman of the Board of Intermountain since its formation in 1997, and has been a director of the Bank since 1980 and Chairman of the Board of the Bank since 1995. Mr. Parker began his career as an auto dealer in Sandpoint in 1957, and retired in June 1999 from Taylor-Parker Motor Company as general manager. Mr. Parker has a degree in business with a major in marketing from the University of Idaho. In addition to his 42 year management career in the auto industry, Mr. Parker has also served and chaired local community boards in Bonner County including 38 years as chairman of the Bonner General Hospital Board, and currently as a member of the Bonner General Hospital Foundation Advisory Board. As a longtime resident and businessman in Sandpoint, Mr. Parker provides an extensive network of business and personal contacts and a valuable perspective with regard to the Company s primary market.

Jim Patrick was appointed to the Intermountain Board in November 2004, following Intermountain s merger with Snake River Bancorp, Inc./Magic Valley Bank. Mr. Patrick was a founding director of Magic Valley Bank, and he served on the Snake River Bancorp, Inc. Board from the company s formation in 2002 until its merger with Intermountain. Mr. Patrick has been the owner/operator of a farm in south central Idaho since 1973 and has served on the boards of various state and national farm organizations. In 2006, Mr. Patrick was elected and continues to serve in the Idaho State Legislature as Representative for District 23. Mr. Patrick has a Bachelor of Science degree from the University of Idaho where he studied agricultural economics and business management. In his role as a member of the Budget Committee of the Idaho State legislature, his responsibilities include annual distribution of billions of dollars of state revenue, including a payroll budget for a government workforce of over 20,000 employees. Mr. Patrick s agricultural background includes extensive knowledge of water rights issues and their effects on agriculture in southern Idaho. Mr. Patrick s prior service as a bank director coupled with his extensive budgeting background and long standing in the community provides the Board with valuable resources.

9

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Corporate Governance Guidelines

The Board of Directors is committed to good business practices, transparency in financial reporting and strong corporate governance. Intermountain operates within a comprehensive plan of corporate governance for the purpose of defining responsibilities, setting high standards of professional and personal conduct and assuring compliance with such responsibilities and standards. The Board regularly monitors developments in the area of corporate governance, and our corporate governance policies, practices and committee charters are reviewed periodically and updated as necessary to reflect changes in regulatory requirements and evolving oversight practices.

Board and Company Leadership Structure

The Board of Directors is committed to maintaining an independent Board and for several years, a substantial majority of our Board has been comprised of independent directors. It has further been the practice of Intermountain to separate the duties of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. In keeping with good corporate governance practices, at this time, the Board believes that the separation of the duties of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer eliminates any inherent conflict of interest that may arise when the roles are combined, and that an independent director who has not served as an executive of the Company can best provide the necessary leadership and objectivity required as Chairman.

Director Qualifications

The Board of Directors believes that each of the Company s directors should bring a rich mix of qualities and skills to the Board. All of our directors bring to our Board a wealth of leadership experience derived from their service in a variety of professional and executive positions and extensive board experience. The addition of directors Messrs. Kubiak and Welborn bring to our Board a breadth of financial and business experience which we believe will benefit the Company.

The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for the oversight and nomination process for director nominees. The Committee has not historically adopted formal director qualification standards for Committee-recommended nominees. However, the Committee annually reviews the experience, qualifications, attributes and skills of each director and nominee as part of its evaluation of whether these are the right individuals to serve on Intermountain s Board to help Intermountain successfully meet its long-term strategic plans. A more detailed discussion regarding the considerations given by the Committee when considering director nominees is set forth below in the section entitled *Meetings and Committees of the Board of Directors Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee*.

The director biographical information set forth above summarizes the experience, qualifications, attributes and skills that Intermountain believes qualifies each director to serve on the Board. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee and the Board believe each respective director s professional and business acumen and board experience and the total mix of all directors experience and skills are beneficial to the Company and the Board.

Code of Ethics

The Company adopted a Code of Ethics for Senior Financial Officers, which applies to its principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, as well as to directors and all other employees of the Company and the Bank and its divisions.

You can access the Company s current Code of Ethics, as well as our Audit, Compensation and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee charters by visiting our Website at www.intermountainbank.com and clicking on the *Governance Documents* link under *Investor Relations*, or by writing to: Intermountain Community Bancorp, c/o the Corporate Secretary, P. O. Box 967, Sandpoint, Idaho 83864.

Director Independence

With the assistance of legal counsel to Intermountain, the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee has reviewed the applicable legal standards for Board and Board committee member independence, and the criteria applied to determine audit committee financial expert status. The Committee has also reviewed a summary of the answers to annual questionnaires completed by each of the directors, which also included any potential director-affiliated transactions.

The Board then analyzed the independence of each director and nominee and determined that the following members of the Board meet the standards regarding independence required by applicable law, regulation and NASDAQ listing standards, and that each such director is free of relationships that would interfere with the individual exercise of independent judgment. In determining the independence of each director, the Board considered many factors, including any loans to the directors, each of which (i) were made in the ordinary course of business; (ii) were substantially made on the same terms, including interest rates and collateral as those prevailing at the time for comparable loans with persons not related to the Company or the Bank; and (iii) did not involve more than the normal risk of collectability or present other unfavorable features. Such arrangements are discussed in detail in the section entitled Certain Relationships and Related Transactions.

Based on these standards, the Board determined that each of the following current non-employee directors is independent:

Charles L. Bauer

James T. Diehl

John B. Parker

Ford Elsaesser

Jim Patrick

Ronald Jones

Michael J. Romine

Russell J. Kubiak

Maggie Y. Lyons

John B. Parker

Jim Patrick

Michael J. Romine

In addition, the Board determined that Curt Hecker, the President and Chief Executive Officer of Intermountain, and Jerry Smith, the Executive Vice President of Intermountain and President of the Bank, are not independent because they are executive officers of Intermountain.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During 2011, the Compensation Committee consisted of Messrs. Diehl (Chair), Bauer, Elsaesser, Parker and Romine (through April 2011, until committee memberships were reassigned and Mr. Jones replaced Mr. Romine). During 2011, none of our executive officers served on the compensation committee (or equivalent body) or Board of Directors of another entity whose executive officer served on Intermountain s Compensation Committee.

Shareholder Communications with the Board of Directors

The Company and the Board of Directors welcome communication from shareholders and other interested parties. Communications may be made by writing to the Chairman of the Board, c/o the Corporate Secretary, Intermountain Community Bancorp, P. O. Box 967, Sandpoint, Idaho 83864. A copy of such written communication will also be sent to our Chief Executive Officer. If the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer determine that such communications are relevant to our operations and policies, such communications will be forwarded to the entire Board for review and consideration.

11

MEETINGS AND COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board of Directors met ten times during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011. Each director attended at least 75% of the aggregate number of meetings of the Board and of the committees on which he or she served, with the exception of Mr. Elsaesser. We encourage, but do not require, directors to attend annual shareholder meetings. In 2011, our independent directors met ten times without management present.

The Board of Directors has established, among others, an Executive Committee, an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, and a Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee. In addition, the Bank has various committees on which directors serve, including the Loan Review and Trust and Wealth Management Committees.

The following table shows the membership of certain committees of the Board during 2011, following the restructure of committee assignments in April 2011. As of the date of this proxy statement, Messrs. Kubiak and Welborn, who were appointed to the Board in 2012, have not been appointed to any committees of the Board.

Committee Membership

Name	Executive	Audit ²	Compensation ³	Nominating ⁴
Charles L. Bauer ¹	þ	þ	þ	þ
James T. Diehl	þ		þ*	þ
Ford Elsaesser	þ	••	þ	þ*
Ron Jones		þ	þ	
Russell J. Kubiak				
Maggie Y. Lyons	þ	••		
John B. Parker	þ*	þ	þ	þ
Jim Patrick	ī.,	þ	. .	þ
Michael J. Romine	þ	þ*		
John L. Welborn, Jr.	.			
Total Meetings in 2011	1	8	6	4

- Mr. Bauer will retire from the Board at the 2012 annual meeting
- In April 2011, Mr. Jones replaced Ms. Lyons on the Audit Committee.
- In April 2011, Mr. Jones replaced Mr. Romine on the Compensation Committee.
- In April 2011, Mr. Diehl replaced Ms. Lyons, and Mr. Elsaesser assumed the position of Chair of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee.
- * Committee Chair

Board s Authority for Risk Oversight

The Board has ultimate authority and responsibility for overseeing risk management at Intermountain. Some aspects of risk oversight are fulfilled at the full Board level. For example, the Board regularly receives reports from management on overall risk levels in the organization, and a comprehensive review of the various risks faced by the Company, including a prioritization ranking of the various risks, and management s mitigation strategies. It also receives more specific reports on various risk factors including credit risk, liquidity risk, capital risk, interest rate risk, operational risk, regulatory/compliance risk and technology risk.

The Board delegates other aspects of its risk oversight function to its committees. The Audit Committee oversees financial, accounting and internal control risk management. The Compensation Committee oversees the management of risks that may be posed by the Company s personnel and compensation practices and programs. The Loan Review Committee oversees credit risk management, and the Rick Management Committee oversees technology and information security risk management along with liquidity, capital and interest-rate risk.

12

The head of the Company s internal audit function reports directly to the Audit Committee. The executive officers regularly report directly to the entire Board and to appropriate Board committees with respect to the risks they are responsible for managing. The Company also engages various external companies to assist in performing risk evaluations and suggesting mitigation strategies, particularly involving interest rate risk, technology risk and regulatory risk.

The Compensation Committee oversees the management of risks that may be posed by the Company s compensation practices and programs. As part of this process, the Compensation Committee is responsible for analyzing the compensation policies and practices for all employees, not just executive management. In its review of these policies and practices, the Compensation Committee has determined that the current policies and practices do not create or encourage risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company.

<u>Audit Committee</u>. During 2011, the Audit Committee was comprised of five directors, each of whom was considered independent as defined by the NASDAQ listing standards and applicable SEC rules. The Board has determined that Michael J. Romine meets the definition of audit committee financial expert as defined by applicable SEC rules.

The Committee operates under a formal written charter, a copy of which is available on our website. As part of its periodic review of audit committee-related matters, the Audit Committee receives updates on relevant legal and regulatory requirements, including all applicable SEC rules as revised from time to time. Even though our stock is not currently listed on NASDAQ, the Audit Committee has also considered the corporate governance listing standards of NASDAQ in reviewing and updating its charter including with respect to committee membership.

The Audit Committee is responsible for the oversight of the quality and integrity of Intermountain s financial statements, compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, the qualifications and independence of its independent auditors, the performance of its internal audit function and independent auditors, and other significant financial matters. It is the responsibility of management to prepare our financial statements and to maintain internal controls over the financial reporting process. In discharging its duties, the Audit Committee, among other things:

has the sole authority to appoint, retain, compensate, oversee, evaluate and replace the independent auditors;

reviews and approves the engagement of our independent auditors to perform audit and non-audit services, and fees related to these services:

meets independently with our internal auditing department, independent auditors and senior management;

reviews the integrity of our financial reporting process;

reviews our financial reports and disclosures submitted to bank regulatory authorities;

maintains procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding financial matters; and

reviews and has the authority to approve related person transactions.

Compensation Committee. During 2011, the Compensation Committee was comprised of five directors, each of whom satisfies independence criteria under the NASDAQ listing standards and applicable rules of the SEC and IRS. The Compensation Committee reviews the performance of the Company s Chief Executive Officer and other key employees and determines, approves and reports to the Board on the elements of their compensation and long-term equity based incentives. The Committee may periodically retain an independent outside compensation consulting firm, to assist the Committee in its deliberations regarding executive

13

Table of Contents

compensation for the Chief Executive Officer and other key executives. The Compensation Committee is directly responsible for the appointment, compensation and oversight of outside compensation consultants, legal counsel and any other advisors retained by the Committee.

In addition to the processes and procedures discussed above, in determining compensation for the other key executives, the Committee also takes into account public information relating to other public financial institutions, and the recommendations of the Chief Executive Officer. The Chair of the Committee reports to the full Board the actions of the Committee.

In addition the Committee:

recommends, if appropriate, new employee benefit plans to the Board of Directors;

reviews general compensation and employee benefit plans for all employees; and

makes determinations in connection with compensation matters as may be necessary or advisable. The Compensation Committee operates under a formal written charter, a copy of which is available on our Website.

Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee. During 2011 the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee (Nominating Committee) was comprised of five directors, each of whom is considered independent as defined by the NASDAQ listing standards. The Committee is responsible for recommending a slate of directors for election at Intermountain s annual meeting and appointing directors to fill vacancies as they occur. It is also responsible for (i) considering management succession plans, the appropriate Board size and committee structure and appointments; (ii) determining Board and Committee compensation; and (iii) developing and reviewing corporate governance principles applicable to Intermountain and its subsidiaries in light of emerging standards and best practices and the needs of the Company and its shareholders, and making such recommendations to the full Board as the Committee considers appropriate. The Committee operates under a formal written charter, a copy of which is available on our website.

The Nominating Committee will consider nominees recommended by shareholders, provided that the recommendations are made in accordance with the procedures described in this proxy statement under *Shareholder Proposals and Director Nominations*. The Committee evaluates all candidates, including shareholder-proposed candidates, using generally the same methods and criteria, although those methods and criteria are not standardized and may vary from time to time. In deciding whether to recommend incumbent directors for re-nomination, the Committee evaluates Intermountain s evolving needs, and assesses the effectiveness and contributions of its existing directors through annual director evaluations.

The Nominating Committee is authorized to establish guidelines for the qualification, evaluation and selection of new directors to serve on the Board. The Committee has not, nor does it anticipate adopting specific minimum qualifications for Committee-recommended nominees, nor has the Committee adopted a formal policy relating to Board diversity, although the Committee and the Board value and seek to include members with diverse backgrounds, professional experience and skills, relevant to the Company. The Committee instead evaluates each nominee on a case-by-case basis, including assessment of each nominee s business experience, involvement in the communities served by the Company, and special skills. The Nominating Committee will also evaluate whether the nominee s skills are complementary to existing Board members skills, and the Board s need for operational, managerial, financial, technological or other expertise, as well as geographical representation of the Company s market areas.

The Corporate Governance Guidelines require that within 12 months of commencing service as a director, and continuing thereafter while serving as a director, each director of Intermountain and each director of the Bank shall own shares of Intermountain common stock having a book value of at least \$500. All directors have met this stock ownership requirement with the exception of John Welborn who joined the Board in January 2012.

14

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

The Nominating Committee has authority over director compensation subject to the Board s authority to approve changes. All directors, including those who are Company employees, receive fees for their service on the Board of Directors. We review the level of compensation of our directors on an annual basis. To determine the appropriate level of compensation for our directors, we obtain information from a number of different sources, including publicly available data describing director compensation in peer companies and information obtained directly from other companies. Directors receive an annual fee paid in 12 equal payments. The Chairman of the Board and committee chairs receives a higher fee to compensate for the additional work required by those positions.

The following table shows compensation earned during the last fiscal year by our non-employee directors who served on the Board during 2011. Messrs. Kubiak and Welborn are not included in the table as each became a director in January 2012. The footnotes to the table describe the details of each form of compensation paid to directors.

2011 Director Compensation Table

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)(1)	All Other Compensation (\$)(2)	Total (\$)(3)(4)
Charles L. Bauer*	\$ 27,000	\$ 0	\$ 27,000
James T. Diehl	27,000	0	27,000
Ford Elsaesser	26,000	0	26,000
Ronald Jones	27,000	351	27,351
Maggie Y. Lyons	27,000	0	27,000
John B. Parker	33,000	0	33,000
Jim Patrick	18,000	1,013	19,013
Michael J. Romine	28,000	0	28,000

- * Mr. Bauer will retire at the 2012 annual meeting
- (1) Amounts reflect the annual fees paid to directors.
- (2) Represents the premiums paid by Intermountain on behalf of Messrs. Jones and Patrick in connection with the split dollar life insurance arrangements described below in the amounts of \$351 and \$1,013, respectively.
- (3) At fiscal year-end, each non-employee director held 105 unvested shares of Intermountain common stock granted pursuant to restricted stock awards.
- (4) At fiscal year-end, each non-employee director held in the aggregate outstanding vested stock option awards to purchase shares of Intermountain as follows: Mr. Bauer 364 shares; Mr. Diehl 908 shares; Mr. Elsaesser 908 shares; Mr. Jones 6,353 shares; Ms. Lyons 545 shares; Mr. Parker 545 shares; Mr. Patrick 6,353 shares; and Mr. Romine 908 shares.

Split Dollar Life Insurance. Ronald Jones and Jim Patrick, the two directors of Intermountain who are former directors of Snake River Bancorp, Inc., are parties to split-dollar life insurance agreements with Magic Valley Bank. The Bank has assumed these agreements, which are identical to those with the other former Snake River Bancorp, Inc. directors. Pursuant to the terms of the agreements, (i) the Bank is obligated to pay the premiums on a bank-owned life insurance policy; and (ii) beneficiaries of the directors will receive a certain portion of any death benefits upon the death of the directors.

Amended and Restated Director Stock Plan. Intermountain previously maintained a separate director stock option plan (the Director Plan) for the benefit of non-employee directors, under which we generally made annual stock option grants and restricted stock awards to non-employee directors on an annual basis. Options and

Table of Contents

restricted stock awards granted under the Director Plan typically vested over a five-year period in 20% installments beginning on the first anniversary of the date of grant. Stock options granted under the Director Plan had an exercise price equal to the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant as determined by the Board, and typically expired ten years from the date of grant. Restricted stock awards did not require payment of a cash purchase price for the shares. The Director Plan had a term of ten years. On January 14, 2009, the term of the Director Plan expired and, upon the recommendation of management and approval of the Board of Directors, it was determined that, due to the economic environment, the Board would not seek to implement a new plan at that time and the stock portion of the compensation paid to Intermountain directors was eliminated for 2009. Although no further awards may be granted under the Director Plan, all outstanding awards are governed by the terms and conditions of the plan. As discussed in this proxy statement, at the 2012 annual meeting, shareholders are being asked to approve a new equity compensation plan whereby eligible employees and directors will have the opportunity to receive stock awards. For a complete description and discussion, please see *Proposal No. 5 Approval of Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan*.

16

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The following section describes the compensation that Intermountain paid to its Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and the next four most highly compensated executive officers in 2011, each of whom is listed in the Summary Compensation Table (the Named Executive Officers). Under SEC rules both Mr. Nagel and Mr. Dean, who replaced Mr. Nagel in October 2011, are included in the Summary Compensation Table. This section includes:

Compensation Discussion and Analysis (CD&A);

Report of the Compensation Committee;

Detailed tables showing compensation of the Named Executive Officers; and

Narrative disclosure about various compensation plans and arrangements and post-employment and termination benefits.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

We believe that the most effective executive compensation program is one that is designed to reward the achievement of specific annual, long-term and strategic goals by the Company, and that aligns the executive s interests with those of the shareholders by rewarding performance against established goals, with the ultimate objective of improving shareholder value. We evaluate both performance and compensation to ensure that we are able to attract, retain and motivate executives of superior ability who are critical to our future success. Under normal circumstances, we believe that the majority of each executive s annual total compensation opportunity should be directly aligned with our performance, and to this end a significant portion of an executive s compensation normally should be based on achievement of financial and operational goals and other factors that impact shareholder value. In addition, compensation opportunities provided to our executive officers must remain competitive relative to the compensation paid to similarly situated executives of peer companies. To accomplish these objectives, under normal circumstances, we believe executive compensation packages should include both cash and stock-based compensation with both short-term and long-term incentives in order to reward performance as measured against established goals. However, as discussed more fully below, in light of (i) the restrictions applicable to us as a participant in the U.S. Treasury s Capital Purchase Program (CPP) implemented in connection with the Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP), and (ii) the expiration of our former equity incentive plan, we did not offer the two key executive incentive programs we have historically offered: an annual cash incentive bonus opportunity and an annual restricted stock award. We design our executive compensation program to avoid creating incentives that are inconsistent with the Company s risk management policies and practices or that would motivate executives to take unnecessary and excessive risks that may threaten the value of the Company in order to achieve such goals. We believe the compensation programs we have traditionally employed are balanced, avoid undue risks to the Company, and have allowed us to retain top quality employees. Given the restrictions under TARP and the expiration of our equity incentive plan, our 2011 executive compensation program did not reflect our traditional balanced approach and, as a result, created additional retention risk. However, in light of the economic environment and the regulatory restrictions applicable to Intermountain, we believe the 2011 executive compensation program was adequate for the short term. As discussed in Proposal No. 5 below, the Board determined to adopt and seek shareholder approval of a new equity incentive plan at the annual meeting which will, if approved, enable us to re-introduce equity compensation as a key element of our overall compensation program.

Impact of TARP Capital Purchase Program Regulations on Executive Compensation

In December 2008, the Company issued and sold \$27.0 million of Series A Preferred Stock to the U.S. Treasury, together with a warrant to purchase the Company s common stock, as a voluntary participant in the CPP. As long as it is a participant in the CPP, the Company must comply with the compensation and corporate

Table of Contents 29

17

governance standards and restrictions under legislation and related Treasury Department rules applicable to CPP participants (the CPP Rules). When deciding to participate in the program, our Board evaluated the compensation and governance provisions under applicable law as the law existed at the time, and the impact those provisions would have on the Company, and considered them in light of the support this capital would provide to our lending programs. The CPP Rules, which were adopted after we entered into our agreement with the Treasury, have impacted Intermountain s executive compensation program, and the 2011 compensation of our Named Executive Officers, in the following key respects:

The CPP Rules prohibit, and we did not pay or accrue, any cash incentive bonuses to Messrs. Hecker, Smith, Wright and Ms. Rasmussen in or for 2011. In order to treat all executive officers alike, the Board also determined not to provide a cash incentive bonus opportunity to Mr. Nagel; however, Mr. Dean was given a retention bonus in January 2011, payable in 2012, prior to his becoming an executive officer in October 2011.

Although there were no triggering events for any of our Named Executive Officers during 2011, the CPP Rules provide that no severance or change-in-control benefits can be paid or accrued to or for them until Intermountain has repaid the Treasury s investment in the Company. In December 2008, Messrs. Hecker, Smith, Wright, Nagel and Ms. Rasmussen signed agreements waiving their rights to these benefits for the duration of the Company s participation in the TARP CPP Program.

In accordance with the CPP Rules, we maintained a policy that incentive compensation paid to our Named Executive Officers that later is determined to have been based on materially inaccurate financial information or other performance criteria is subject to recovery or clawback.

Overview of Executive Compensation Components in 2011

Our executive compensation program in 2011 consisted of several compensation elements, as illustrated in the table below.

Pay Element Base Salary	What the Pay Element Rewards	Purpose of the Pay Element Provide fixed compensation based on competitive	
	Core competence in the executive role relative to skills, experience and contributions to the Company.	market practices and experience and tenure of each executive.	
Long-Term Incentive	Stock Purchase Bonus Program	The combination of prior year restricted stock awards, prior awards under the Stock Purchase Bonus Program and pre-existing Retention Bonus Agreements provides a blended focus on:	
	Continued employment with the Company during a 3-10 year bonus payout period for purchasing shares under the Stock Purchase Bonus Program. The CPP Rules prohibit the grant of new awards under this program to covered executives, which for 2011 included Messrs. Hecker, Smith, Wright and Ms. Rasmussen.	Profitability and the creation of shareholder value	
		Executive ownership of Company stock	
	Retention Bonus Agreements		
	Continued employment with the Company during a multi-year bonus payout period. The CPP Rules prohibit the grant of new awards under this program to covered	Retention in a challenging business environment and competitive labor market	

Table of Contents 30

executives, which for 2011 included Messrs. Hecker,

Smith, Wright and Ms. Rasmussen.

18

Pay Element Retirement Benefits

What the Pay Element Rewards

Executive officers are eligible to participate in employee benefit plans available to our eligible employees.

Purpose of the Pay Element

The SCA is designed to make total retirement benefits for certain Named Executive Officers commensurate with those in comparable companies.

The Salary Continuation Agreement (SCA) is a nonqualified, noncontributory and unfunded program. The SCA is intended to provide additional retirement benefits to certain Named Executive Officers.

Welfare Benefits

Executives participate in employee benefit plans generally available to our employees, including medical, health, life insurance and disability plans.

These benefits are part of our broad-based total compensation program.

Continuation of welfare benefits may occur as part of severance upon certain terminations of employment.

Additional Benefits and Perquisites

Club memberships

Provide additional benefits and perquisites commensurate with the competitive market.

Company provided auto or auto allowance

Life Insurance

Short-Term Disability

Change in Control and Termination Benefits

We have change in control agreements with certain officers, including our Named Executive Officers. The agreements provide severance benefits if an officer s employment is terminated following a change in control. As noted above, the CPP Rules prohibit the payment or accrual of any severance or change in control benefit to the Named Executive Officers until we have repaid Treasury s investment in Intermountain.

Change in control arrangements are designed to retain executives and provide continuity of management in the event of an actual or threatened change in control. The change in control agreements are described in more detail in the section *Post Employment and Termination Benefits*.

As noted above, we have historically offered a short-term cash incentive bonus opportunity and awards of restricted stock as key elements of our executive compensation program. Until we have repaid the Treasury s investment in Intermountain under the CPP, we will not be able to offer our most senior executives a short-term cash incentive bonus opportunity. Moreover, our former equity incentive plan expired in January 2009 and we did not propose a new equity incentive plan for shareholder approval in 2010 in light of the economic environment and the impact on our shareholders of the recession and Intermountain s financial performance. Given the constraints of the CPP Rules and the absence of an equity incentive plan, we believe the executive compensation programs used in 2011 and the continuing effects of prior year compensation programs and awards were adequate for the short-term, but create retention risk over the medium- and long-term. To partially address this retention risk and consistent with our compensation philosophy of providing a portion of total compensation in the form of long-term equity compensation to align the interests of our executives and employees with shareholders, we are proposing a new equity incentive plan for shareholder approval as described in Proposal No. 5 below. If shareholders approve the plan, we expect to issue long-term restricted stock, as defined by the

19

CPP Rules, to our executives subject to CPP restrictions on incentive compensation, and appropriate equity incentive awards to other key employees and directors. Generally, long-term restricted stock may be issued to covered executives with a value of no more than one-third of total compensation, may not vest in whole or in part sooner than two years after the grant date, and may not be sold except to the extent the Treasury s investment in Intermountain has been repaid (other than to pay applicable taxes due on vesting).

Determination of Appropriate Pay Levels

Although we have historically targeted total compensation opportunities and base pay of our executive officers by reference to compensation levels at peer institutions, benchmarking was not a material factor in setting 2011 compensation. This was largely due to a salary freeze in 2010, which remained in place for the Named Executive Officers in 2011, and the absence of a short-term incentive opportunity and annual equity award for 2011. In addition, the Compensation Committee was aware of the results of the 2010 advisory vote on executive compensation, which was not a material factor in 2011 compensation decisions given the very high level of shareholder support and the restrictions on our compensation programs noted above.

2011 Base Salary

Our base salary levels reflect a combination of factors including competitive pay levels relative to comparable institutions, each executive s experience and tenure, our overall annual budget for merit increases, the executive s individual performance and changes in responsibility. We review salary levels annually to recognize these factors. The Named Executive Officers did not receive a base salary increase in 2011, consistent with a salary freeze in light of the financial challenges facing Intermountain, except for Mr. Dean who received a 2% salary increase prior to his appointment as Chief Credit Officer.

Long-Term Incentives in 2011

As noted above, we did not grant any equity awards to the Named Executive Officers in 2011. We also did not grant any new awards under our Stock Purchase Bonus Program, which the CPP Rules prohibit with respect to Messrs. Hecker, Smith, Wright and Ms. Rasmussen. As shown in the Summary Compensation Table under the Bonus column, Ms. Rasmussen received a payment in 2011 under a prior-year award.

Impact of Accounting and Tax Treatment of Compensation

The Committee and management have considered the accounting and tax impacts of various programs designed to balance the potential cost to the Company with the benefit/value to the executive. The Committee generally seeks to maximize deductibility of executive compensation under Internal Revenue Code Section 162(m) while retaining discretion to compensate executives in a manner commensurate with performance and the competitive market for executive talent. Differences in accounting expense for various forms of equity awards under FASB ASC Topic 718 (formerly FAS 123(R)) relative to the value of the awards to recipients have not had, and are not expected to have, a material effect on the selection of forms of equity compensation. As a participant in the CPP, so long as the preferred stock Intermountain sold to the Treasury continues to be held by the Treasury, the Company can deduct only up to \$500,000 in annual compensation paid to covered executives, including performance-based compensation (which is not subject to the standard \$1 million annual limit on tax deductible compensation). This \$500,000 limit has not had any impact on Intermountain, since none of our covered executives is compensated at that level. In addition, the change in control provisions described in the section *Post Employment and Termination Benefits* contemplate that the Company will reimburse the amount of excise tax due under Internal Revenue Code Section 280G. However, as discussed below, such termination benefits and related excise tax reimbursement are currently prohibited by the CPP Rules.

20

Report of Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors makes the following report which, notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in any of Intermountain s filings under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, will not be incorporated by reference into any such filings and will not otherwise be deemed to be proxy soliciting materials or to be filed under such Acts.

The Compensation Committee of the Board (the Committee) met and discussed with management the Compensation Discussion and Analysis (CD&A) required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K, and based on that review and discussion, the Committee recommended to the Board that the CD&A be included as part of this proxy statement and 2011 Annual 10-K Report.

Pursuant to the requirements of Sections 111(b)(3)(A), 111(b)(3)(E), 111(b)(3)(F) and 111(c) of the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, and 31 CFR Part 30.4, the Committee hereby certifies that:

- 1. It has reviewed with the Company s senior risk officers the senior executive officer (SEO) compensation plans and has made all reasonable efforts to ensure that these plans do not encourage SEOs to take unnecessary and excessive risks that threaten the value of Intermountain:
- 2. It has reviewed with the Company s senior risk officers the Company s employee compensation plans and has made all reasonable efforts to limit any unnecessary risks these plans pose to Intermountain; and
- 3. It has reviewed the Company s employee compensation plans to eliminate any features of these plans that would encourage the manipulation of reported earnings of Intermountain to enhance the compensation of any employee.

The following SEO compensation plans do not contain any features that could reasonably be interpreted to encourage SEOs to take risks:

SEO Compensation Plan Stock Purchase Bonus Program	How the Plan Does Not Encourage Taking Risks Program encourages Company stock ownership of executive officers; no risk-taking incentives inherent in the plan.
Employment/Change in Control, and Severance Agreements	Agreements provide fixed cash compensation amounts under various circumstances; no incentive criteria included in the agreements.
Salary Continuation and Split Dollar Agreements	Agreements provide additional retirement benefits; no incentive criteria included in the agreements.
Retention Bonus Agreements	Agreements provide for fixed payments subject only to continued service; no incentive criteria included in the agreements.

The Company s other SEO compensation plan is listed in the table below, together with an explanation of how it does not encourage SEOs to take unnecessary and excessive risks that threaten the value of Intermountain.

How the Plan Does Not Encourage Unnecessary and Excessive Risks

SEO Compensation Plan Employee Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan (expired, but prior awards remain outstanding)

that Threaten the Value of Intermountain

Award values are linked to the market price of the Company s stock; awards vest over a period of years; interests are aligned with shareholders; no risk-taking incentives inherent in the plan.

21

The following is a list of each general employee compensation plan not listed as an SEO compensation plan above. No general employee compensation plan has any features that could reasonably be expected to expose the Company to material risk. Accordingly, the Committee determined that no plan poses any unnecessary risks to the Company and therefore no plan features need to be limited on that basis. In addition, the Committee determined that no general employee compensation plan links the potential for any material payout to the Company s reported earnings, and so no such plan can reasonably be viewed as encouraging the manipulation of reported earnings to enhance the compensation of any employee.

General Employee Compensation Plans not Included Among SEO Plans Above

General employee incentive bonus plans

Guaranteed annual bonus program for certain key employees

2011 Compensation Committee Members

James T. Diehl (Chairperson) * Charles L. Bauer * Ford Elsaesser

Ronald Jones * John B. Parker

Compensation Tables

The following table shows compensation paid or accrued for the last three fiscal years to the Named Executive Officers.

2011 Summary Compensation Table

				Change in Pens	ion	
				Value and Nonqualified	1	
				Deferred	1	
				Compensatio	n All Other	
		Salary	Bonus	Earnings	Compensation	
		(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	Total
Name and Principal Position	Year	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)(5)	(\$)
Curt Hecker,	2011	\$ 230,626	\$ 0	\$ 45,22	28 \$ 2,458	\$ 278,312
President and CEO of the Company and CEO of	2010	231,320	0	40,45	1,762	273,536
the Bank	2009	231,320		36,11	4,918	272,349
			0			
Jerry Smith	2011	197,055	0	56,43	3,662	257,150
President of the Bank, EVP of the Company	2010	197,640	0	50,47	76 3,886	252,002
	2009	197,640		45,05	10,833	253,530
			0			
Douglas Wright,	2011	174,709	0		0 5,179	179,888
EVP, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of	2010	175,271	0		0 5,366	180,637
the Company and the Bank	2009	175,271			10,561	185,832
			0		0	
John Nagel, (7)	2011	145,763	0		0 2,446	148,209
SVP, former EVP, Chief Credit Officer of the	2010	146,232	0		0 2,375	148,607
Bank	2009	146,232	Ů		2,703	148,935

Edgar Filing: INTERMOUNTAIN COMMUNITY BANCORP - Form PRE 14A

			0	0		
Pamela Rasmussen,	2011	148,566	30,000	0	4,989	183,555
EVP, Chief Operating Officer of the Bank and	2010	149,044	30,000	0	5,594	184,638
Asst. Secretary of the Company and the Bank	2009	149,044	41,370		7,795	198,209
				0		
David Dean (6) SVP and Chief Credit Officer of the Bank	2011	111,840	0	0	258	112,098

⁽¹⁾ Includes directors fees of \$15,000 paid to each of Messrs. Hecker and Smith during the fiscal year 2011.

Table of Contents

- (2) Includes a bonus amount that vested under Ms. Rasmussen s Stock Purchase Bonus Program Agreement. The terms of the Stock Purchase bonus Program Agreement are discussed below.
- (3) Represents the increase during 2011 in actuarial present values of each Named Executive Officer s accumulated benefits under the individual Salary Continuation and Split Dollar Agreements.
- (4) Amounts include premiums paid by Intermountain on behalf of Messrs. Hecker and Smith and for Ms. Rasmussen in the amounts of \$1,198, \$1,359 and \$189, respectively, pursuant to their respective split-dollar life insurance agreements.
- (5) Represents amounts paid by the Company to the executive in the form of automobile allowance, club dues and miscellaneous awards
- (6) Effective October 28, 2011, Mr. Dean was appointed to the position of Chief Credit Officer and Mr. Nagel assumed a non-management position with the Bank.

2011 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

There were no grants of equity or non-equity awards under compensatory plans during 2011.

Incentive and Stock Plans

General. Intermountain and the Bank have historically implemented two executive incentive and stock programs: the Executive Incentive Plan and the Stock Purchase Bonus Program, the material terms of which are summarized below. The objectives of the Executive Incentive Plan are to provide the executive officers of Intermountain and the Bank with specific performance objectives and goals, and to motivate such executive officers to reach such objectives and goals. The objectives of the Stock Purchase Bonus Program are to encourage executive stock ownership and promote long term retention of executive officers. For 2011, the Company did not offer these two key incentive programs. The Company historically maintained an equity compensation plan; however, as described below, the plan expired in 2009 and was not effective in 2011. As described in *Proposal No. 5* below, we are seeking shareholder approval of a new equity compensation plan at the 2012 annual meeting.

Cash Incentive Plans. The CPP Rules prohibit the payment of any bonus amounts to the top five most highly compensated employees, until the Treasury s investment in the Company has been repaid. The following description of the cash or stock incentive bonus amounts payable under the respective plans is provided to give shareholders an understanding of amounts that could be payable under these plans if they had been offered and if the employee met the prescribed performance goals and if the CPP Rules no longer applied.

Executive Incentive Plan. The Executive Incentive Plan has historically been designed to provide a cash incentive for management to achieve annual (as opposed to long-term) Company performance goals. The key executives who are eligible to participate in the plan include all of the Named Executive Officers. Under the plan, prior to the beginning of each year, Intermountain s management selects appropriate performance criteria and develops annual performance goals for Intermountain for approval by the Compensation Committee. However, as discussed more fully in the CD&A, in light of certain restrictions under TARP, the Company did not implement a cash incentive program for 2011.

Stock Purchase Bonus Program. The Company has adopted a Stock Purchase Bonus Program for executive officers and other officers of Intermountain and the Bank. The program is implemented through the execution of individual stock purchase bonus agreements entered into by Intermountain and the officer. The purpose of the program is to encourage and incent officers to own Company stock, thereby further aligning the interests of management with those of Intermountain s shareholders. Under the agreement, these officers may purchase on the open market shares of Intermountain common stock. If the officer makes such a purchase within the required time frame, the officer will generally be paid a bonus equal to the lesser of (i) the actual dollar amount paid by the officer for Intermountain shares, including fees and/or commissions; or (ii) the maximum award amount. In

23

certain circumstances, however, the Company may elect to pay a bonus greater than the value of the stock required to be purchased under the agreement in order to provide a supplemental bonus opportunity for retention purposes. The bonus is paid to the officer in either three, five or ten annual installments. In order to receive any payment installment, an officer must be a full-time employee on the date such installment is due and payable.

Former Equity Incentive Plan. Intermountain previously maintained an Employee Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan (Former Equity Incentive Plan) that provided for the grant of incentive and non-qualified stock options and restricted stock awards to key officers and employees of Intermountain and/or the Bank. Stock options under the Former Equity Incentive Plan expire ten years from the date of grant, and must have an exercise price of not less than the fair market value of Intermountain stock at the time of grant, as determined by the Board or the Compensation Committee. These awards typically vest over five years in order to motivate long-term performance and to serve as a retention tool for award recipients. However, in the event of a change in control, the agreements provide that all unvested options and restricted stock awards will become fully vested. At December 31, 2011, the number of shares subject to granted but unexercised options and unvested stock awards, as adjusted for subsequent stock splits and stock dividends, was 182,944 shares. The Former Equity Incentive Plan had a term of ten years. On January 14, 2009, the term of the Former Equity Incentive Plan expired and the Board determined that, due to the economic environment, a new plan would not be implemented at that time. As discussed in this proxy statement, at the 2012 annual meeting, shareholders are being asked to approve a new equity compensation plan whereby eligible employees and directors will have the opportunity to receive equity awards. For a complete description and discussion, please see Proposal No.5 Approval of 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan.

2011 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

	Stock	Awards*	
	Number of Shares Acquired		
	on	Value	Realized on
	Vesting	•	Vesting
Name	(#)		(\$) (1)
Curt Hecker	1,856	\$	2,763
Jerry Smith	1,519		2,262
Douglas Wright	1,451		2,161
John Nagel	1,230		1,831
Pamela Rasmussen	1,672		2,473
David Dean	112		166

^{*} The numbers have been adjusted to reflect all applicable stock splits and stock dividends. No options were exercised in fiscal year 2011.

All granted but unvested awards are governed under the terms of the former Equity Incentive Plan and related award agreements.

24

⁽¹⁾ Value realized represents the fair market value based on the closing price of the shares at the time of vesting.

2011 Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

		Opti	Stock Awards*			
	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Option Exercise Price	Option	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested
Name	Exercisable	Unexercisable	(\$)	Expiration Date	(#)	(\$)(1)
Curt Hecker	1,437 5,750	$0 \\ 0$	\$ 5.51 5.51	01/01/13 01/01/13	572(2) 1,722(3)	\$ 543 1,636
Jerry Smith	3,536	0	5.51	01/01/13	455(2)	432
	0	0	0		1,454(3)	1,381
Douglas Wright	15,263	0	4.82	05/31/12	432(2)	410
	17,970	0	5.51	01/01/13	1,395(3)	1,325
	3,952	0	6.12	06/04/13	0	0
	17,097	0	4.79	02/03/14	0	0
John Nagel	3,513	0	4.16	01/01/12	371(2)	352
	5,990	0	5.51	01/01/13	1,164(3)	1,106
	10,541	0	6.12	06/04/13	0	0
	9,075	0	4.79	02/03/14	0	0
Pamela Rasmussen	1,089	0	12.95	11/09/14	371(2)	352
	0	0	0		1,186(3)	1,127
David Dean	182	0	12.95	02/03/14	37(2)	35
	0	0	0		68(3)	65

^{*} The numbers have been adjusted to reflect all applicable stock splits and stock dividends. All options are fully vested.

Post Employment and Termination Benefits

The following is a discussion regarding the post employment and termination arrangements currently in place for the Named Executive Officers. The amounts stated are based on the maximum amounts that could be paid under these arrangements. As discussed in detail in the CD&A, compensation paid in the event of termination or change in control is limited by the CPP Rules. We have summarized the agreement provisions to provide shareholders with information about amounts to which the Named Executive Officers would be entitled if the CPP Rules did not apply.

2011 Pension Benefits

		Number of Years Credited Service	 ent Value of nulated Benefit
Name	Plan Name	(#)	(\$)
	(1)	(2)	(3)
Curt Hecker	SCA/SDA	10 years	\$ 603,591
Jerry Smith	SCA/SDA	10 years	594,568
Douglas Wright	N/A	N/A	N/A
John Nagel	N/A	N/A	N/A
Pamela Rasmussen	N/A	N/A	N/A
David Dean	N/A	N/A	N/A

⁽¹⁾ Based on the closing market price of Intermountain common stock on December 30, 2011 (\$0.95).

⁽²⁾ Restricted Stock awards became fully vested in February 2012.

⁽³⁾ Restricted Stock awards become fully vested in February 2013.

(1) The terms of the Salary Continuation Agreement and Split Dollar Agreement (SCA/SDA) are described below.

25

Table of Contents

- (2) Under the terms of the SCA/SDA, executives must, in addition to other conditions, be employed with Intermountain through January 1, 2012.
- (3) The estimated maximum annual retirement benefit payable under the SCA/SDA for Messrs. Hecker and Smith, payable at age 60 is as follows: Mr. Hecker \$148,000 and Mr. Smith \$111,000.

Salary Continuation Agreement and Split Dollar Agreement. Effective January 1, 2002, the Bank entered into Salary Continuation Agreements and Split Dollar Agreements with Curt Hecker and Jerry Smith. Each of these agreements was amended and restated on January 1, 2008. The purpose of these agreements is to provide Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith with additional retirement benefits. The agreements are unsecured and unfunded and there are no plan assets. The Bank has purchased a single premium bank owned life insurance policy (BOLI policy) on the lives of Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith and intends to use income from the BOLI policy to offset benefit expenses. All amounts below have been rounded up to the nearest thousand dollars.

The CPP Rules prohibit the payment of any amounts to Messrs. Hecker or Smith for any accelerated vesting of payments on termination or change in control or reimbursement of taxes on payments, until the Treasury s investment in the Company has been repaid. The following description of the benefits provided in the Salary Continuation Agreement and Split Dollar Agreement that include such payments is provided to give shareholders an understanding of amounts that would be payable if the CPP Rules no longer applied.

Upon reaching age 60 the salary continuation agreements provide for maximum annual payments to Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith of \$148,000 and \$111,000, respectively, for a period of ten years. So long as Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith remain employed by the Bank until January 1, 2012, in the event that the employment of Mr. Hecker or Mr. Smith terminates for any reason and such individual is less than 60 years of age as of such termination (other than for death, disability, for cause or in connection with a change in control, as each term is defined in their respective salary continuation agreements), then Mr. Hecker would receive annual payments ranging from \$86,000 to \$148,000, and Mr. Smith would receive annual payments ranging from \$82,000 to \$111,000, depending on the date of their respective termination, during each of the 10 years beginning at age 60. If Mr. Hecker s or Mr. Smith s employment is terminated because of disability before the age of 60, each will receive an annual payment ranging from \$78,000 to \$148,000 (in the case of Mr. Hecker) and \$74,000 to \$111,000 (in the case of Mr. Smith), depending on the date of disability, during each of the 10 years beginning at age 60. Finally, if Mr. Hecker s or Mr. Smith s employment is terminated in connection with a change in control (so long as they are not terminated for cause, as defined), Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith will be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$604,000 to \$1,110,000 (in the case of Mr. Hecker) and \$595,000 to \$834,000 (in the case of Mr. Smith), depending upon the date of the change in control. Furthermore, if Mr. Hecker or Mr. Smith is subject to any excise tax as a result of an acceleration of their respective benefits under his agreement in the event of a change in control, Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith will receive a cash payment equal to the amount of their respective excise tax.

Under the salary continuation agreement and the split dollar agreement, Mr. Hecker s estate will receive a one-time payment of \$1,110,000 if Mr. Hecker dies before the age of 60, provided that the Bank employed him at the time of death; and, subject to the same conditions, Mr. Smith s estate will receive a one-time payment of \$834,000. The Bank will be the beneficiary of any death proceeds remaining after Mr. Hecker s or Mr. Smith s interest has been paid to their respective estates.

The CPP Rules prohibit the payment of any amounts to Messrs. Hecker or Smith for termination of employment or a change in control, including any accelerated vesting of payments or equity awards or the reimbursement of taxes on compensation, until the Treasury s investment in the Company has been repaid. The following description of the termination and change in control benefits provided in Messrs. Hecker s and Smith s respective agreements is provided to give shareholders an understanding of amounts that would be payable if the CPP Rules no longer applied.

Curt Hecker Employment Agreement

Mr. Hecker serves as President and Chief Executive Officer of Intermountain and Chief Executive Officer of the Bank under the terms of an employment agreement that was amended and restated effective January 1,

26

Table of Contents

2008 to, among other things, incorporate and make such modifications as necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code (the Code). The agreement renewed automatically for a new three-year term on January 1, 2012. The Compensation Committee retained Mr. Hecker s annual salary for 2011 at the 2008 amount of \$216,320. The agreement grants Mr. Hecker four weeks of paid vacation annually and miscellaneous fringe benefits, including use of an automobile, as well as his eligibility to participate in incentive and stock plans made available to executive officers.

If Mr. Hecker s employment terminates involuntarily without cause or if he voluntarily terminates for any reason, he will be entitled to severance in an amount calculated at twice the average of his annual base salary over the two most recent calendar years payable in one lump sum on the first day of the seventh month after the month following termination. But if Mr. Hecker s employment terminates involuntarily (i) other than for cause, disability, retirement or death within 24 months after a change in control, or (ii) within the period between the date of entering into a definitive agreement and the effective date of the change in control, or (iii) if he terminates for good reason (as defined in the agreement), his severance would instead be calculated at twice the sum of his average annual base salary and short-term bonus over the two preceding years. The difference between the change-in-control severance amount (twice the average annual base salary and short-term bonus) versus severance payable for employment termination in other contexts (twice the average annual base salary) would also be payable to Mr. Hecker if his employment terminates involuntarily without cause or if he terminates for any reason within 12 months before an agreement for a change in control is entered into. The change-in-control severance is payable on the later of the date his employment terminated, the effective date of the change in control, or the first day of the seventh month after the month in which his employment was terminated.

The employment agreement also provides for reimbursement of certain taxes (excise tax reimbursement) if the aggregate benefits payable to Mr. Hecker after a change in control are subject to excise tax under section 4999 of the Code. In general terms, IRC section 280G disallows an employer s compensation deduction for so-called excess parachute payments made to an executive after a change in control. Correspondingly, section IRC 4999 imposes a 20% excise tax on the executive receiving excess parachute payments. Payments made to an executive as the result of a change in control are excess parachute payments if they equal or exceed the executive s base amount multiplied by three. If the payments equal or exceed that threshold, the 20% excise tax is imposed on payments exceeding the executive s base amount, and the employer s compensation deduction is forfeited on those same dollars. The executive s base amount is his five-year average taxable compensation. The excise tax reimbursement benefit will reimburse Mr. Hecker for the 20% excise tax, but not for any additional excise tax on the reimbursement itself. He will be responsible for all other federal and state taxes (including income taxes) due on the excise tax reimbursement benefit. The excise tax reimbursement benefit would not be a deductible payment to Intermountain or the Bank. For purposes of the calculation under sections 280G and 4999 of benefits payable after a change in control, the total benefits include severance payable under a severance or employment agreement, accelerated payment or accelerated vesting of benefits under compensation arrangements such as stock option plans and salary continuation agreements, and other benefits whose payment or vesting accelerates because of the change in control. Taking into account Mr. Hecker s potential change-in-control severance benefit under the employment agreement and the benefit payable under his Salary Continuation Agreement, Intermountain does not believe that benefits payable to Mr. Hecker after a change in control would constitute excess parachute payments.

Mr. Hecker s employment agreement provides that he is entitled to reimbursement of up to \$500,000 of legal fees if his employment agreement is challenged after a change in control, regardless of whether Mr. Hecker prevails in such dispute.

Lastly, the employment agreement prohibits Mr. Hecker from competing with Intermountain or the Bank as a director, officer, shareholder, or otherwise during the term of his employment and for two years after termination of his employment. The prohibition against competition terminates immediately after a change in control occurs.

27

The table below shows the maximum amounts that could be paid to Mr. Hecker under his agreements, without giving effect to the restrictions under the CPP Rules and (i) is based on the executive s salary at December 31, 2011; and (ii) assumes that a triggering event occurred on December 31, 2011, as well as the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules.

	Termination/Change in Control Payments Under Employment Agreement Involuntary Termination (without cause) or			Termination /Change in Control Payments Under Salary Continuation Agreement and Split Dollar Agreement					
	Volur or Involu Termin (without (1	ntary nation cause)	ter	nstructive rmination in onnection ith a CIC (2)	Payment Due to Death Prior to Age 60 (3)	D	rmination Due to visability Prior to Age 60 (4)	In Te (wit	luntary or voluntary rmination hout cause) ue to CIC (5)(6)
Base salary	\$ 432	· _	\$	432,640	\$ 1,110,000	\$	77,714	\$	603,589
Short-term bonus Fair market values of accelerated equity vesting (7)		0		2,179	0		0		2,179
Total Total allowed under CPP Rules	\$ 432 \$		\$ \$	434,819 0(8)	\$ 1,110,000 \$ 1,110,000(8)	\$ \$	77,714 77,714(8)	\$ \$	605,768 0(8)

- (1) Represents two times Mr. Hecker s average base salary, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (2) Represents two times Mr. Hecker s average base salary and short-term bonus over the two most recent years, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (3) Represents amount payable to Mr. Hecker s beneficiaries under the Split Dollar Agreement in the event Mr. Hecker dies while still employed by the Company, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (4) Represents the amount payable each year for a 10-year period based on the accrual balance at December 31, 2011.
- (5) Represents the amount payable based on the accrual balance at December 31, 2011, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (6) No payments will be made in the event of voluntary or involuntary termination outside of a change in control prior to 2012.
- (7) For the purposes of this table, the fair market value of the accelerated vesting of equity awards is based on \$0.95, the closing price of Intermountain common stock at December 31, 2011. It is possible that in the event of a change of control, the per share settlement stock price would be substantially higher than that used in this table.
- (8) Represents the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules and includes: \$1,110,000 payable due to death prior to age 60, and \$77,714 payable each year for ten years beginning at age 60, if terminated due to disability prior to age 60.

Jerry Smith Employment Agreement

Mr. Smith serves as the Executive Vice President of Intermountain and President of the Bank under an employment agreement that was amended and restated effective January 1, 2008 to, among other things, incorporate and make such modifications as necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Code. The terms of Mr. Smith s agreement are essentially identical to those of Mr. Hecker s employment agreement. The term of Mr. Smith s employment agreement automatically renewed for a new three-year term on January 1, 2011. The Compensation Committee retained Mr. Smith s annual salary for 2011 at the 2008 amount of \$182,640. The agreement promises severance benefits and change-in-control severance benefits on the same terms and calculated in the same manner as Mr. Hecker s, a potential excise tax reimbursement in connection with a change in control, and reimbursement of up to \$500,000 of legal fees if the employment agreement is challenged after a change in control regardless of whether Mr. Smith prevails in such dispute. As with Mr. Hecker, Intermountain does not believe that benefits payable to Mr. Smith after a change in control would constitute excess parachute payments. Mr. Smith s employment agreement includes a prohibition against competition identical to the

prohibition in Mr. Hecker s agreement, but like Mr. Hecker s agreement the prohibition against competition would not apply after a change in control occurs.

The table below shows the maximum amounts that could be paid to Mr. Smith under his agreements, without giving effect to the restrictions under the CPP Rules and (i) is based on the executive s salary at December 31, 2011; and (ii) assumes that a triggering event occurred on December 31, 2011, as well as the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules.

	Volu o Involu Termi (with cau	Ü	ge in Control Payments Under ent Agreement Involuntary Termination (without cause) or constructive termination in connection with a		Termination/Change in Control Payments Under Salary Continuation Agreement and Split Dollar Agreement Voluntary Payment Due to Termination Involuntar Death Due to Disability Terminatio Prior to Prior to (without cau				luntary or voluntary rmination
Base salary	\$ 365	5,280	\$	365,280	Age 60 (3) \$ 834,000	\$	ge 60 (4) 73,795	\$	594,569
Short-term bonus		0		0	0		0		0
Fair market values of accelerated equity vesting (7)		0		1,814	0		0		1,814
Total	\$ 36	5,280	\$	367,094	\$ 834,000	\$	73,795	\$	596,383
Total allowed under CPP Rules	\$	0(8)	\$	0(8)	\$ 834,000(8)	\$	73,795(8)	\$	0(8)

- (1) Represents two times Mr. Smith s average base salary, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (2) Represents two times Mr. Smith s average base salary and short-term bonus over the two most recent calendar years, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (3) Represents amount payable to Mr. Smith s beneficiaries under the Split Dollar Agreement in the event Mr. Smith dies while still employed by the Company, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (4) Represents the amount payable each year for a 10-year period based on the accrual balance at December 31, 2011.
- (5) Represents the amount payable based on the accrual balance at December 31, 2011, payable in a lump sum.
- (6) No payments will be made in the event of voluntary or involuntary termination outside of a change in control prior to 2012.
- (7) For the purposes of this table, the fair market value of the accelerated vesting of equity awards is based on \$0.95, the closing price of Intermountain common stock at December 31, 2011. It is possible that in the event of a change of control, the per share settlement stock price would be substantially higher than that used in this table.
- (8) Represents the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules and includes: \$834,000 payable due to death prior to age 60 and \$73,975 payable each year for ten years beginning at age 60, if terminated due to disability prior to age 60.

Executive Severance Agreements for Douglas Wright and John Nagel

The CPP Rules prohibit the payment of any amounts to Messrs. Wright or Nagel for termination of employment or a change in control, including any accelerated vesting of payments or equity awards or, as applicable, the reimbursement of taxes on compensation, until the Treasury s investment in the Company has been repaid. The following description of the termination and change in control benefits provided in Messrs. Wright s and Nagel s respective agreements is provided to give shareholders an understanding of amounts that would be payable if the CPP Rules no longer applied.

The Executive Severance Agreements with Messrs. Wright and Nagel, respectively, amended and restated effective January 1, 2008 (as to Mr. Wright s agreement) and December 27, 2007 (as to Mr. Nagel s agreement)

29

to, among other things, incorporate and make such modifications as necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Code, provide that each of Messrs. Wright and Nagel is entitled to severance if his employment terminates involuntarily (i) other than for cause, disability, retirement or death within 24 months after a change in control, (ii) within the period between the date of entering into a definitive agreement and the effective date of the change in control, or (iii) within 12 months before an agreement for a change in control is entered into, or if he terminates for good reason (as defined in the agreement). The severance payment would be an amount equal to twice the sum of his average annual base salary and short-term bonus over the two most recent calendar years, payable on the later of the date employment is terminated, the effective date of the change in control, or the first day of the seventh month after the month employment is terminated.

Mr. Wright s Executive Severance Agreement further provides for an excise tax reimbursement if the aggregate benefits payable to Mr. Wright after a change in control are subject to excise taxes under sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, payable under the same terms as described for Mr. Hecker and Mr. Smith. Mr. Wright s agreement also provides that he is entitled to reimbursement of up to \$300,000 of legal fees if his employment agreement is challenged after a change in control, regardless of whether Mr. Wright prevails in such dispute.

Under Mr. Nagel s Executive Severance Agreement, his severance benefit will be reduced as necessary to avoid application of sections 280G and 4999 of the Code. Mr. Nagel s agreement also provides that he is entitled to reimbursement of up to \$250,000 of legal fees if his employment agreement is challenged after a change in control, regardless of whether Mr. Nagel prevails in such dispute.

The table below shows the maximum amounts that could be paid to Messrs. Wright and Nagel under their respective agreements, without giving effect to the restrictions under the CPP Rules and (i) is based on the executive s salary at December 31, 2011; and (ii) assumes that a triggering event occurred on December 31, 2011, as well as the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules.

		Termination in Connection with Change in Control (other than for cause, death, disability or retirement)				
		Short-Term Equity F			Total Allowed	
	Salary	Bonus	Awards	to	Under	
	(\$)			Executive	CPP	
Name	(1)	(\$) (1)	(\$) (2)	(\$)	Rules	
Douglas Wright	\$ 350,542	\$ 0	\$ 1,736	\$ 352,278	\$ 0	
John Nagel (3)	\$ 292,464	\$ 0	\$ 1,458	\$ 293,922	\$ 0	

- (1) Represents two times the average base pay and short term bonus over the two most recent calendar years, payable in a lump sum payment.
- (2) For the purposes of this table, the fair market value of the accelerated vesting of equity awards is based on \$0.95, the closing price of Intermountain common stock at December 31, 2011. It is possible that in the event of a change of control, the per share settlement stock price would be substantially higher than that used in this table.
- (3) Effective October 28, 2011, Mr. Dean was appointed the Chief Credit Officer and Mr. Nagel assumed a non-management position with the Bank

Executive Severance and Bonus Agreements for Pamela Rasmussen

On March 14, 2007, Intermountain entered into an Executive Severance Agreement with Ms. Rasmussen, which was subsequently amended and restated effective December 28, 2007 to, among other things, incorporate and make such modifications as necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Code. The terms of this agreement are substantially identical in nature to the Executive Severance Agreement with Mr. Nagel, including a provision for reimbursement of up to \$250,000 of legal fees in certain circumstances. In addition, as a former director of Snake River Bancorp, Inc., Ms. Rasmussen is a party to a split-dollar life insurance agreement with Magic Valley Bank, which was assumed by the Bank. The terms of this agreement are identical to the split dollar agreements with Messrs. Jones and Patrick, the terms of which are described under *Director Compensation*.

Table of Contents

Under the CPP Rules, payments made for severance or a change in control, including any accelerated vesting of payments or equity awards under the Executive Severance Agreement, are prohibited until the Treasury s investment in the Company has been repaid.

On March 14, 2007, the Company entered into a Stock Purchase Bonus Agreement with Ms. Rasmussen. Under the terms of this agreement, Ms. Rasmussen would be reimbursed up to \$200,000 payable over a ten year period, provided Ms. Rasmussen acquired shares of Intermountain common stock prior to November 30, 2007. This agreement was subsequently amended and restated to decrease the required total investment in Intermountain common stock to \$100,000. The bonus payable under this agreement remained at \$200,000, with the additional \$100,000 not used to reimburse stock purchases intended to be a supplemental bonus. As shown in the 2011 Summary Compensation Table, Ms. Rasmussen received a bonus of \$30,000 in 2011 under this agreement.

The table below shows the maximum amounts that could be paid to Ms. Rasmussen under her agreements, without giving effect to the restrictions under the CPP Rules and (i) is based on the executive s salary at December 31, 2011; and (ii) assumes that a triggering event occurred on December 31, 2011, as well as the aggregate amount allowed to be paid under the CPP Rules.

	in Connection with Change in Conta nan for cause, death or disability)	Total Payments to	Total Allowed	
Salary	Short-Term Bonus	Equity Awards	Executive	Under
(\$)(1)	(\$)(1)	(\$)(2)	(\$)	CPP Rules
\$298,088	\$ 0	\$ 1,479	\$ 299,567	\$ 0

- (1) Represents the two times average base salary and short term bonus over the two most recent calendar years.
- (2) For the purposes of this table, the fair market value of the accelerated vesting of equity awards is based on \$0.95, the closing price of Intermountain common stock at December 31, 2011. It is possible that in the event of a change of control, the per share settlement stock price would be substantially higher than that used in this table.

Employee Benefit Plans

401(k) Savings Plan. Intermountain and the Bank have a 401(k) Savings Plan (401(k) Plan) covering substantially all employees. An employee must be at least 19 years of age and have six months of service with Intermountain or the Bank to be eligible for the 401(k) Plan (Effective Date). Under the 401(k) Plan, participants may defer a percentage of their compensation, the dollar amount of which may not exceed the limit as governed by law. At the direction of the Board of Directors, Intermountain may also elect to pay a discretionary matching contribution equal to a percentage of the amount of the salary deferral made by the participant. The 401(k) Plan provides that contributions made by the employee are 100% vested immediately upon the participant s Effective Date. Contributions made by the employer vest 50% in year one and 100% in year two.

A committee of the Bank acts as the Plan Administrator of the 401(k) Plan. The general investment options are determined by the Plan s Administrative Committee.

PROPOSAL NO. 2 APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO OUR ARTICLES

TO PROVIDE FOR NON-VOTING COMMON STOCK

General

Our Board of Directors has approved an amendment to our articles to authorize up to 100,000,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock, as described below, and is hereby soliciting shareholder approval for the amendment.

If approved by our shareholders, the amendment would permit the conversion of the Series B Preferred Stock issued in our 2012 Capital Raise into shares of Non-Voting Common Stock, the exercise of warrants issued to investors for such Non-Voting Common Stock and the purchase of Non-Voting Common Stock pursuant to certain backstop commitments in a rights offering, as described below.

This proposal would amend the first paragraph of Article II of the Articles of Incorporation to read in its entirety as follows:

The total authorized capital stock of the Corporation is Four Hundred One Million (401,000,000) shares, of which Three Hundred Million (300,000,000,000) shares shall be voting common stock, with no par value (Voting Common Stock), One Hundred Million (100,000,000) shares shall be non-voting common stock, with no par value (Non-Voting Common Stock and, together with the Voting Common Stock, the Common Stock), and One Million (1,000,000) shares shall be preferred stock, with no par value.

This proposal would amend Article II of the Articles of Incorporation to include the following Section 4 in its entirety as follows:

Section 4. NON-VOTING COMMON STOCK: Except as set forth in Article XII, the Non-Voting Common Stock shall in all respects carry the same rights and privileges as Voting Common Stock (including in respect of dividends and in respect of distributions upon any dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Corporation) and be treated the same as Voting Common Stock (including in any merger, consolidation, share exchange or other similar transaction); provided, that if the Corporation shall in any manner split, subdivide or combine (including by way of a dividend payable in shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock) the outstanding shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, the outstanding shares of the other such class of stock shall likewise be split, subdivided or combined in the same manner proportionately and on the same basis per share, and provided further that no dividend payable in Voting Common Stock shall be declared on the Non-Voting Common Stock and no dividend payable in Non-Voting Common Stock shall be declared on the Voting Common Stock, but instead, in the case of a stock dividend, each class of Common Stock shall receive such dividend in like stock.

This proposal would amend the Articles of Incorporation to include the following Article XII in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE XII

Certain Voting Provisions

Section 1. <u>VOTING COMMON STOCK</u>: Each holder of Voting Common Stock, as such, shall be entitled one vote for each share of Voting Common Stock held of record by such holder on all matters on which shareholders generally are entitled to vote; <u>provided, however</u>, that except as otherwise required by law, holders of Voting Common Stock, as such, shall not be entitled to vote on any amendment to these Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (including any Certificate of Designation relating to any series of preferred stock) that relates solely to the terms of one or more outstanding series of preferred stock if the holders of such affected series are entitled, either separately or together with the holders of one or more other such series, to vote thereon pursuant to this Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (including any Certificate of Designation of any preferred stock) or under the Act.

32

Section 2. <u>NON-VOTING COMMON STOCK</u>: The holders of Non-Voting Common Stock, as such, shall have no voting power and shall not be entitled to vote on any matter except as otherwise required by law or as otherwise expressly provided for herein. Notwithstanding the foregoing, and in addition to any other vote required by law, the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, voting separately as a class, as the case may be, shall be required to amend, alter or repeal (including by merger, consolidation or otherwise) any provision of this Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation that adversely affects the powers, preferences or rights of the Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, respectively, contained herein in a manner that is materially adverse from the effect of such amendment, alteration or repeal on the other class of Common Stock.

This proposal would amend the Articles of Incorporation to include the following Article XIII in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE XIII

Conversion

Any holder of Voting Common Stock may at any time and from time to time elect to convert any number of shares of Voting Common Stock then held by such shareholder into an equal number of shares of Non-Voting Common Stock with the prior approval of the Board of Directors acting in its reasonable discretion. Any holder of Non-Voting Common Stock may convert any number of shares of Non-Voting Common Stock into an equal number of shares of Voting Common Stock, but only if such conversion is simultaneous with or following (i) a transfer that is part of a widely distributed public offering of Voting Common Stock, (ii) a transfer that is part of a private placement of Voting Common Stock in which no one party acquires the rights to purchase in excess of 2% of the Voting Common Stock then outstanding, (iii) a transfer of Voting Common Stock to an underwriter for the purpose of conducting a widely distributed public offering, (iv) following a widely distributed public offering, a transfer of Voting Common Stock not requiring registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, in reliance on Rule 144 thereunder in which no one party acquires in excess of 2% of the Voting Common Stock then outstanding or (v) a transfer to a person that would control more than 50% of the voting securities of the Corporation as defined by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System without giving effect to such transfer (collectively, the Conversion Conditions). If the Corporation ceases to be a bank holding company or ceases to control any depository institution it had acquired, then the Conversion Conditions shall lapse and any holder of Non-Voting Common Stock may convert such shares of Non-Voting Common Stock into Voting Common Stock without limitation as described herein. Until presented and surrendered for cancellation following such conversion, each certificate representing shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, as applicable, in respect of which a conversion election has been made and, if required, approved in accordance with the previous sentence shall be deemed to represent the number of shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, as applicable, into which such shares have been converted, and upon presentation and surrender of such certificate the holder thereof shall be entitled to receive a certificate for the appropriate number of shares of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, as applicable. Upon a conversion pursuant to this Article XIII, each converted share of Voting Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, as applicable, shall be retired. The Corporation shall from time to time reserve for issuance the number of shares of Non-Voting Common Stock into which all outstanding shares of Voting Common Stock may be converted, and shall reserve for issuance the number of shares of Voting Common Stock into which all outstanding shares of Non-Voting Common Stock may be converted.

Reasons for Proposed Amendment

The primary purpose of this proposed amendment is to satisfy our obligations under the Securities Purchase Agreements that we entered into with certain investors in connection with the 2012 Capital Raise (the Purchase Agreements). Due to restrictions on the percentage of voting securities that could be held by several investors in the 2012 Capital Raise under applicable regulations and guidance from the Board of Governors of the Federal

33

Table of Contents

Reserve System, in order to raise the amount of capital necessary to accomplish the goals of the 2012 Capital Raise the Board determined to offer non-voting securities to such investors. Because our Articles of Incorporation do not currently authorize the issuance of Non-Voting Common Stock, our Board of Directors approved the creation and issuance of Series B Preferred Stock, with such rights preferences and privileges as approved by our Board of Directors, out of our authorized and unissued preferred stock. The Series B Preferred Stock was designed to closely approximate the economic and limited voting characteristics of Non-Voting Common Stock, assuming our shareholders authorize Non-Voting Common Stock by June 30, 2012.

In connection with the 2012 Capital Raise, we issued 698,992.96 shares of Series B Preferred Stock for \$50.00 per share and issued warrants to certain investors to purchase up to 1,700,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock at \$1.00 per share (or, if exercised before the Non-Voting Common Stock was authorized by shareholders, to purchase an equivalent number of shares of Series B Preferred Stock) (the Warrants).

Additionally, under the terms of the Purchase Agreements, we also agreed to conduct a rights offering (the Rights Offering) to shareholders who were holders of record on the business day immediately preceding the closing of the 2012 Capital Raise. Such shareholders will be offered non-transferable rights to purchase shares of Common Stock at the same per share purchase price of \$1.00 used in the 2012 Capital Raise with respect to shares of our Common Stock, for an estimated aggregate offering of up to \$8.7 million. In the event the Rights Offering is undersubscribed, certain of the investors in the 2012 Capital Raise are required to purchase on a pro rata basis in a private placement any shares of Common Stock that are not purchased pursuant to the Rights Offering. The investors that provided these backstop commitments (the Backstop Investors) are subject to certain overall ownership limitations described in their respective Purchase Agreements and may therefore, at their option, elect to purchase a like number of shares of Non-Voting Common Stock in lieu of their obligation to purchase all or a part of the shares of Common Stock that they would be obligated to buy pursuant to such commitments (or, if shareholders do not approve this amendment, a number of shares of Series B Preferred Stock subsequently convertible into shares of Non-Voting Common Stock).

Therefore, shareholder authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is required in order to permit the full conversion of the outstanding Series B Preferred Stock, the exercise of the Warrants to purchase Non-Voting Common Stock, and the purchase of Non-Voting Common Stock in lieu of Common Stock pursuant to the Backstop Investors commitments in the Rights Offering. We agreed in the Purchase Agreements to promptly seek shareholder approval of an amendment to our Articles of Incorporation to authorize the Non-Voting Common Stock.

The proposed authorized number of 100,000,000 is greater than the number of shares of Non-Voting Common Stock that would be required to permit conversion of all shares of Series B Preferred Stock that have been issued or may be issued under the Warrants or the Backstop Investors commitments to backstop the Rights Offering. The proposed amendment will therefore also provide us with the flexibility to issue additional shares from time to time as our Board of Directors may determine for future financings, strategic business relationships, stock-based incentives to employees, directors and consultants and for other general corporate purposes.

Accordingly, for the reasons discussed above, we believe the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is in the Company s and our shareholders best interest and we are seeking shareholder approval of Proposal No. 2 as set forth in this proxy statement.

Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment

If the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved by our shareholders, then on the first business day following such approval, each share of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding will automatically convert into 50 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock, which equals to a total of 34,949,648 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock issuable upon full conversion of the Series B Preferred Stock issued at the closing of the 2012 Capital Raise. Upon such conversion, all shares of Series B Preferred Stock will cease to exist and will resume the status of authorized and unissued shares of our preferred stock, and all other rights of the holders of such Series B Preferred Stock will terminate.

34

Table of Contents

If the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved by our shareholders, the Warrants will be exercisable for 1,700,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock rather than an equivalent number of shares of Series B Preferred Stock.

The Rights Offering may be fully subscribed, and if the Rights Offering is not fully subscribed, Backstop Investors may satisfy their backstop commitments by purchasing Common Stock if not prohibited to do so by their ownership limitations. Therefore, if the authorization of the Non-Voting Stock is approved by our shareholders, we cannot state with certainty how many shares of Non-Voting Common Stock will be purchased but we estimate that up to 4,830,561 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock may become issuable upon the purchase of Non-Voting Common Stock by Backstop Investors.

If the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved by our shareholders, an estimated total of 41,480,209 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock will be issuable pursuant to the conversions and transactions discussed above.

Holders of the Non-Voting Common Stock will not receive any voting rights, including the right to elect any directors, other than limited voting rights as required by law and with respect to matters significantly and adversely affecting the rights and privileges of the Non-Voting Common Stock. The holders of Non-Voting Common Stock, as such, shall have no voting power and shall not be entitled to vote on any matter except as otherwise required by law or as otherwise expressly provided for in the amendment to our articles, if approved. The Non-Voting Common Stock shall in all other respects carry the same rights and privileges as our Common Stock (including in respect of dividends and in respect of distributions upon any dissolution, liquidation or winding up) and be treated the same as our Common Stock (including in any merger, consolidation, share exchange or other similar transaction); provided, that if we shall in any manner split, subdivide or combine (including by way of a dividend payable in shares of Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock) the outstanding shares of Common Stock or Non-Voting Common Stock, the outstanding shares of the other such class of stock shall likewise be split, subdivided or combined in the same manner proportionately and on the same basis per share, and provided further that no dividend payable in Common Stock shall be declared on the Non-Voting Common Stock and no dividend payable in Non-Voting Common Stock shall be declared on the Common Stock, but instead, in the case of a stock dividend, each class of Common Stock shall receive such dividend in like stock.

Our Board of Directors can determine whether, when and on what terms the issuance of shares of Non-Common Voting Stock may be warranted in connection with any future actions. As a consequence, if the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved by our shareholders, the increased number of authorized shares of Non-Voting Common Stock would be available for issuance without further action by our shareholders, subject to applicable law or regulation.

Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment on Common Stock Shareholders

If the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved by our shareholders, shares of Common Stock will subsequently become issuable upon conversion in full of the estimated 41,480,209 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock once certain transfers made in accordance with, and as permitted by guidance and policies established by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System occur. The converted shares of Common Stock would have the same rights and privileges as the shares of our Common Stock currently issued and outstanding, including the right to cast one vote per share and to participate in dividends when and to the extent declared and paid. Due to the fact that any issuance of additional shares of Common Stock would increase the total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding, as a result of the approval of the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock, existing holders of Common Stock as a class will experience dilution in their percentage ownership, voting power and earnings per share.

35

Potential Effects if Proposed Amendment is not Approved

If the authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock is not approved, the Series B Preferred Stock will remain outstanding and will not convert into Non-Voting Common Stock. Additionally, if the Warrants are exercised prior to shareholder approval of this amendment, those Warrants will be exercisable for shares of Series B Preferred Stock. Also, if the shares are undersubscribed in the Rights Offering, those investors who made backstop commitments will only have the option to purchase Series B Preferred Stock in lieu of Common Stock to fulfill their commitment.

The holders of Series B Preferred Stock are entitled to certain rights under the terms of the Series B Preferred Stock. If the authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock is not approved, such entitlement will continue as long as the Series B Preferred Stock, as applicable, remains outstanding. In particular, with respect to dividend rights and rights on liquidation, winding-up and dissolution, the Series B Preferred Stock ranks on a parity with our Series A Preferred Stock and senior to our Common Stock. Holders of Series B Preferred Stock may have different interests from the holders of our Common Stock, and could vote to block certain transactions, even when considered desirable by, or in the best interests of, the holders of our Common Stock.

Under the terms of the Series B Preferred Stock, until the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is approved, and prior to June 30, 2012, if we pay a dividend or other distribution in respect of our Common Stock, the then holders of the Series B Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive a cash dividend equal to the product of (x) the per share dividend or other distribution paid in respect to each share of our Company Common Stock and (y) the number of shares of Common Stock into which our Series B Preferred Stock is convertible.

Additionally, if the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock is not approved by June 30, 2012, then, until such approval is subsequently attained, holders of the Series B Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate equal to 15%, where such rate is calculated with respect to the original issue price of \$50.00 per share of Series B Preferred stock.

In the event that this Proposal No. 2 is not approved at this Shareholder Meeting, we are required under the terms of the Purchase Agreements to include a proposal to approve (and our Board of Directors is required to unanimously recommend approval of) the authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock at a meeting of our shareholders no less than once in each subsequent six-month period, with such six-month period to commence on Thursday May 17, 2012.

Votes Required to Approve the Non-Voting Common Stock

The affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes entitled to be cast at the annual meeting and voting on this matter is required to approve the authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock. *Brokers do not have discretion to cast a vote FOR the approval of the Authorization of Non-Voting Common Stock without your direction.* Therefore, if your shares are in street name and you do not instruct your broker how to vote, your shares will not be voted on this proposal.

The Board of Directors recommends that shareholders vote FOR the Authorization of the Non-Voting Common Stock.

36

PROPOSAL NO. 3 APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO OUR ARTICLES OF

INCORPORATION TO EFFECT A REVERSE STOCK SPLIT OF COMMON STOCK

General

Our Board of Directors has approved an amendment to our articles to effect a reverse stock split, as described below, subject to approval of the amendment by our shareholders and further board discretion whether to implement the reverse split, and is hereby soliciting shareholder approval for the amendment.

If approved by our shareholders, the Reverse Stock Split would permit (but not require) our Board of Directors to effect a reverse stock split of our common stock (including Non-Voting Common Stock) at any time prior to May 31, 2013 by a ratio of not less than one-for-five and not more than one-for-ten, with the exact ratio to be set at a whole number within this range as determined by the Board of Directors in its sole discretion. We believe that enabling the Board of Directors to set the ratio within the stated range will provide us with the flexibility to implement the Reverse Stock Split in a manner designed to maximize the anticipated benefits for our shareholders. In determining a ratio, if any, following the receipt of shareholder approval, the Board of Directors may consider, among other things, factors such as:

the historical trading price and trading volume of our common stock;

the number of shares of our common stock outstanding;

the then-prevailing trading price and trading volume of our common stock and the anticipated impact of the Reverse Stock Split on the trading market for our common stock;

the anticipated impact of a particular ratio on our ability to reduce administrative and transactional costs; and

prevailing general market and economic conditions.

Depending on the ratio for the Reverse Stock Split determined by the Board of Directors, five, six, seven, eight, nine or ten shares of existing common stock, as determined by the Board of Directors, will be combined into one share of common stock. The number of shares of common stock issued and outstanding will therefore be reduced, depending upon the reverse stock split ratio determined by the Board of Directors. The amendment to the articles that is filed to effect the Reverse Stock Split, if any, will include only the reverse split ratio determined by the Board of Directors to be in the best interests of our shareholders and all of the other proposed amendments at different ratios will be abandoned.

If the Reverse Stock Split is effected, we will also proportionately reduce the number of authorized shares of our common stock, as described below in Authorized Shares. Accordingly, we are also proposing to adopt amendments to our articles to reduce the total number of authorized shares of common stock, depending on the reverse split ratio determined by the Board of Directors. The amendment to our articles that is filed in connection with the Reverse Stock Split, if any, will include only the total number of authorized shares of common stock determined by the Board of Directors to be in the best interests of shareholders and all of the other proposed amendments for different numbers of authorized shares will be abandoned. If the Board of Directors abandons the Reverse Stock Split, it will also abandon the related reduction in the number of authorized shares.

To avoid the existence of fractional shares of our common stock, shareholders of record who would otherwise hold fractional shares as a result of the Reverse Stock Split will be entitled to receive an additional fraction of a share of common stock to round up to the next whole share.

The Reverse Stock Split, if approved by our shareholders, would become effective upon the filing (the Effective Time) of articles of amendment to our articles with the Secretary of State of the State of Idaho. The exact timing of the filing of the articles of amendment that will affect the Reverse Stock Split will be determined by the Board of Directors based on its evaluation as to when such action will be the most advantageous to the

Table of Contents

Company and our shareholders. However, under the agreements with investors in the 2012 Capital Raise, the Company is obligated to use its best efforts to make application to list its Common Stock on Nasdaq by January 23, 2013. Filing the article amendment is a necessary step in order to list on Nasdaq.

This proposal would amend the first paragraph of Article II of the Articles of Incorporation to read in its entirety as follows:

The total authorized capital stock of the Corporation is [] Million (,000,000) shares, of which [] Million (,000,000) shares shall be common stock, with no par value, and One Million (1,000,000) shares shall be preferred stock, with no par value. Upon the filing and effectiveness (the Effective Time) pursuant to the Idaho Business Corporation Act of these articles of amendment, each [five] [six] [seven] [eight] [nine] [ten] shares of common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be combined and changed into one (1) validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable share of common stock without any further action by this Company or the holder thereof, subject to the treatment of fractional share interests as described below. No certificates representing fractional shares of common stock shall be issued in connection with the Reverse Stock Split. Shareholders who otherwise would be entitled to receive fractional shares of common stock because they hold a number of shares not evenly divisible by the Reverse Stock Split ratio will automatically be entitled to receive an additional fraction of a share of common stock to round up to the next whole share. Each certificate that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented shares of common stock (Old Certificates), shall thereafter represent that number of shares of common stock into which the shares of common stock represented by the Old Certificate shall have been combined.

Reasons for Proposed Amendment

The Board of Directors is submitting the Reverse Stock Split to our shareholders for approval with the primary intent of increasing the market price of our common stock to enhance our ability to meet the initial listing requirements of the NASDAQ Capital Market and make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of investors. Although we have not applied to list our common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market or any other stock exchange, our Board of Directors has considered taking such action and believes it is in the Company s and our shareholders best interests to position the Company s common stock for possible listing. In addition, under agreements with investors in the 2012 Capital Raise, the Company is obligated to file a listing application with NASDAQ within one year from the closing, to list the common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market. Among the initial listing requirements for the NASDAQ Capital Market is a \$4.00 per share minimum bid price. On 2012, the last reported sale price of our common stock was \$ per share. As discussed below, the Reverse Stock Split should have the effect of increasing the market price of our common stock. In addition to increasing the market price of our common stock, the Reverse Stock Split would also reduce certain of our costs, as discussed below. Accordingly, for these and other reasons discussed below, we believe that effecting the Reverse Stock Split is in the Company s and our shareholders best interests.

We believe that the Reverse Stock Split will enhance our ability to list our common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market, which requires, among other items, that the bid price for our common stock be no less than \$4.00 per share. Reducing the number of outstanding shares of our common stock should, absent other factors, increase the per share market price of our common stock, although we cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to maintain our minimum bid price over \$4.00 per share even if we implement the Reverse Stock Split.

In addition, we believe the Reverse Stock Split will make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of investors, as we have been advised that the current market price of our common stock may affect its acceptability to certain institutional investors, professional investors and other members of the investing public. Many brokerage houses and institutional investors have internal policies and practices that either prohibit them from investing in low-priced stocks or tend to discourage individual brokers from recommending low-priced stocks to their customers. Furthermore, some of those policies and practices may function to make the processing of trades in low-priced stocks economically unattractive to brokers. Moreover, because brokers commissions on

38

Table of Contents

low-priced stocks generally represent a higher percentage of the stock price than commissions on higher-priced stocks, the current average price per share of common stock can result in individual shareholders paying transaction costs representing a higher percentage of their total share value than would be the case if the share price were substantially higher. We believe that the Reverse Stock Split will make our common stock a more attractive and cost effective investment for many investors, which we in turn believe would enhance the liquidity of the holders of our common stock.

Reducing the number of outstanding shares of our common stock through the Reverse Stock Split is intended, absent other factors, to increase the per share market price of our common stock. However, other factors, such as our financial results, market conditions and the market perception of our business may adversely affect the market price of our common stock. As a result, there can be no assurance that the Reverse Stock Split, if completed, will result in the intended benefits described above, that the market price of our common stock will increase following the Reverse Stock Split or that the market price of our common stock will not decrease in the future. Additionally, we cannot assure you that the market price per share of our common stock after a Reverse Stock Split will increase in proportion to the reduction in the number of shares of our common stock outstanding before the Reverse Stock Split. Accordingly, the total market capitalization of our common stock after the Reverse Stock Split may be lower than the total market capitalization before the Reverse Stock Split.

In addition to increasing the price of our common stock, we believe that a Reverse Stock Split will provide us and our shareholders with other benefits. Currently, the fees that we pay for custody and clearing services are all based on or related to the number of shares being held or cleared as applicable. Reducing the number of shares that are outstanding and that will be issued in the future may reduce the amount of fees and tax that we pay to these organizations and agencies, as well as other organizations and agencies that levy charges based on the number of shares rather than the value of the shares.

Potential Effects of Proposed Amendment

If shareholders approve the Reverse Stock Split and the Board of Directors determines to effect it, the number of shares of common stock issued and outstanding will be reduced, depending upon the reverse stock split ratio determined by the Board of Directors. The Reverse Stock Split will affect all holders of our common stock uniformly and will not affect any shareholder s percentage ownership interest in the Company, except that as described below in Fractional Shares, record holders of common stock otherwise entitled to a fractional share as a result of the Reverse Stock Split because they hold a number of shares not evenly divisible by the Reverse Stock Split ratio will automatically be entitled to receive an additional fraction of a share of common stock to round up to the next whole share. In addition, the Reverse Stock Split will not affect any shareholder s proportionate voting power (subject to the treatment of fractional shares).

The Reverse Stock Split may result in some shareholders owning odd lots of less than 100 shares of common stock. Odd lot shares may be more difficult to sell, and brokerage commissions and other costs of transactions in odd lots are generally somewhat higher than the costs of transactions in round lots of even multiples of 100 shares.

After the Effective Time, our common stock will have new Committee on Uniform Securities Identification Procedures (CUSIP) numbers, which is a number used to identify our equity securities, and stock certificates with the older CUSIP numbers will need to be exchanged for stock certificates with the new CUSIP numbers by following the procedures described below.

After the Effective Time, we will continue to be subject to the periodic reporting and other requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). Bid and ask prices for our common stock will continue to be quoted in the Pink Sheets and on the OTC Bulletin Board under the symbol IMCB.OB, although the OTC Bulletin Board will add the letter D to the end of the trading symbol for a period of 20 trading days after the Effective Time to indicate that a reverse stock split has occurred.

39

Beneficial Holders of Common Stock

Upon the implementation of the Reverse Stock Split, we intend to treat shares held by shareholders through a bank, broker, custodian or other nominee in the same manner as registered shareholders whose shares are registered in their names. Banks, brokers, custodians or other nominees will be instructed to effect the Reverse Stock Split for their beneficial holders holding our common stock in street name. However, these banks, brokers, custodians or other nominees may have different procedures than registered shareholders for processing the Reverse Stock Split. Shareholders who hold shares of our common stock with a bank, broker, custodian or other nominee and who have any questions in this regard are encouraged to contact their banks, brokers, custodians or other nominees.

Registered Book-Entry Holders of Common Stock

Certain of our registered holders of common stock may hold some or all of their shares electronically in book-entry form with the transfer agent. These shareholders do not have stock certificates evidencing their ownership of the common stock. They are, however, provided with a statement reflecting the number of shares registered in their accounts.

Shareholders who hold shares electronically in book-entry form with the transfer agent will not need to take action (the exchange will be automatic) to receive shares of post-Reverse Stock Split common stock.

Holders of Certificated Shares of Common Stock

Shareholders holding shares of our common stock in certificated form will be sent a transmittal letter by the transfer agent after the Effective Time. The letter of transmittal will contain instructions on how a shareholder should surrender his, her or its certificate(s) representing shares of our common stock (the Old Certificates) to the transfer agent in exchange for certificates representing the appropriate number of shares of post-Reverse Stock Split common stock (the New Certificates). No New Certificates will be issued to a shareholder until such shareholder has surrendered all Old Certificates, together with a properly completed and executed letter of transmittal, to the transfer agent. No shareholder will be required to pay a transfer or other fee to exchange his, her or its Old Certificates. Shareholders will then receive a New Certificate(s) representing the number of shares of common stock to which they are entitled as a result of the Reverse Stock Split. Until surrendered, we will deem outstanding Old Certificates held by shareholders to be cancelled and only to represent the number of shares of post-Reverse Stock Split common stock to which these shareholders are entitled. Any Old Certificates submitted for exchange, whether because of a sale, transfer or other disposition of stock, will automatically be exchanged for New Certificates. If an Old Certificate has a restrictive legend on the back of the Old Certificate(s), the New Certificate will be issued with the same restrictive legends that are on the back of the Old Certificate(s).

SHAREHOLDERS SHOULD NOT DESTROY ANY STOCK CERTIFICATE(S) AND SHOULD NOT SUBMIT ANY STOCK CERTIFICATE(S) UNTIL REQUESTED TO DO SO.

Fractional Shares

We do not currently intend to issue fractional shares in connection with the Reverse Stock Split. Instead, shareholders who otherwise would be entitled to receive fractional shares because they hold a number of shares not evenly divisible by the Reverse Stock Split ratio will automatically be entitled to receive an additional fraction of a share of common stock to round up to the next whole share. For example, if the Board of Directors selects a Reverse Stock Split of one-for-ten, then a shareholder who currently holds 1,000 shares on a pre-split basis would be issued 100 whole shares on a post-split basis.

Authorized Shares

When the Board of Directors elects to effect the Reverse Stock Split, we will also reduce the number of authorized shares of common stock in proportion to the reverse stock split ratio. The reduction in the number of

authorized shares would be effected by the filing of the articles of amendment to our articles, as discussed above. The table below shows the number to which authorized shares of common stock will be reduced resulting from the listed hypothetical reverse stock split ratios indicated below:

Re	everse Stock Split Ratio	Number of Authorized Shares Following Reverse Stock Split
1	for -5	60,000,000
1	for -6	50,000,000
1	for -7	42,857,142
1	for -8	37,500,000
1	for -9	33,333,333
1	for -10	30,000,000

The actual number of authorized shares after giving effect to the Reverse Stock Split, if implemented, will depend on the reverse stock split ratio that is ultimately determined by the Board of Directors

Effect of the Reverse Stock Split on Outstanding Options, Warrants, Restricted Stock Awards and Employee Plans

Based upon the Reverse Stock Split ratio determined by the Board of Directors, proportionate adjustments are generally required to be made to the per share exercise price and the number of shares issuable upon the exercise of all outstanding options or warrants entitling the holders to purchase shares of common stock. This would result in approximately the same aggregate price being required to be paid under such options or warrants upon exercise, and approximately the same value of shares of common stock being delivered upon such exercise immediately following the Reverse Stock Split as was the case immediately preceding the Reverse Stock Split. In addition, the number of shares deliverable upon the settlement or vesting of restricted stock awards will be similarly adjusted. The number of shares reserved for issuance pursuant to these securities will be reduced proportionately based upon the reverse stock split ratio determined by the Board of Directors.

Accounting Matters

The proposed amendments to our articles will not affect the par value of our common stock per share, which will remain no par value per share. As a result, as of the Effective Time, the stated capital attributable to common stock and the additional paid-in capital account on our balance sheet will not change due to the Reverse Stock Split. Reported per share net income or loss will be higher because there will be fewer shares of common stock outstanding.

Certain Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Reverse Stock Split

The following summary describes certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split to holders of our common stock.

Unless otherwise specifically indicated herein, this summary addresses the tax consequences only to a beneficial owner of our common stock that is a citizen or individual resident of the United States, a corporation organized in or under the laws of the United States or any state thereof or the District of Columbia or otherwise subject to U.S. federal income taxation on a net income basis in respect of our common stock (a U.S. holder). This summary does not address all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to any particular investor, including tax considerations that arise from rules of general application to all taxpayers or to certain classes of taxpayers or that are generally assumed to be known by investors. This summary also does not address the tax consequences to (i) persons that may be subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax law, such as banks, insurance companies, thrift institutions, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, tax-exempt organizations, U.S. expatriates, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax, traders in securities

Table of Contents

that elect to mark to market and dealers in securities or currencies, (ii) persons that hold our common stock as part of a position in a straddle or as part of a hedging, conversion or other integrated investment transaction for federal income tax purposes, or (iii) persons that do not hold our common stock as capital assets (generally, property held for investment).

This summary is based on the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (IRC), U.S. Treasury regulations, administrative rulings and judicial authority, all as in effect as of December 31, 2011. Subsequent developments in U.S. federal income tax law, including changes in law or differing interpretations, which may be applied retroactively, could have a material effect on the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split.

EACH PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR SHOULD CONSULT ITS OWN TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, AND FOREIGN INCOME AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT.

If a partnership (or other entity classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is the beneficial owner of our common stock, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships that hold our common stock, and partners in such partnerships, should consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split.

U.S. Holders

The Reverse Stock Split should be treated as a recapitalization for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Therefore, no gain or loss will be recognized upon the Reverse Stock Split. Accordingly, the aggregate tax basis in the common stock received pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split should equal the aggregate tax basis in the common stock surrendered, and the holding period for the common stock received should include the holding period for the common stock surrendered.

Non-U.S. Holders

The discussion in this section is addressed to non-U.S. holders. A non-U.S. holder includes a beneficial owner of our common stock that is a foreign corporation or who is a non-resident alien individual. Generally, non-U.S. holders will not recognize any gain or loss upon the Reverse Stock Split.

Appraisal Rights

Under Idaho law and our articles, holders of our common stock will not be entitled to appraisal rights with respect to the Reverse Stock Split.

Votes Required to Approve the Reverse Stock Split

The affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes entitled to be cast at the annual meeting and voting on this matter is required to approve the Reverse Stock Split. *Brokers do not have discretion to cast a vote FOR the approval of the Reverse Stock Split without your direction.* Therefore, if your shares are in street name and you do not instruct your broker how to vote, your shares will not be voted on this proposal.

The Board of Directors recommends that shareholders vote FOR the Reverse Stock Split.

PROPOSAL NO. 4 ADVISORY (NON-BINDING) VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Under applicable law and implementing regulations, as a participant in the U.S. Treasury s Capital Purchase Program, we are providing you the opportunity, as a shareholder, to endorse our executive pay programs and policies through the following resolution:

RESOLVED, that the shareholders approve the compensation of executive officers as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis and the tabular disclosures regarding Named Executive Officer compensation (together with the accompanying narrative disclosures) in this proxy statement.

The vote is not binding on the Board of Directors and may not be construed as overruling a decision by the Board of Directors, nor creating or implying any additional fiduciary duty by the Board of Directors, nor be construed to restrict or limit the ability of shareholders to make proposals for inclusion in proxy materials related to executive compensation.

We believe that our compensation policies and procedures are strongly aligned with the long-term interests of our shareholders. Because your vote is advisory, it will not be binding upon the Board. However, the Compensation Committee values the opinions that our shareholders express in their votes and will take into account the outcome of the vote when considering future executive compensation arrangements.

Vote Required and Board Recommendation

The proposal to approve the advisory (non-binding) vote on executive compensation requires the affirmative vote FOR a majority of the shares present and voting on this matter. *Brokers do not have discretion to cast a vote FOR the approval of the Advisory (Non-Binding) Vote on Executive Compensation without your direction.* Therefore, if your shares are in street name and you do not instruct your broker how to vote, your shares will not be voted on this proposal.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote FOR approval of the compensation of executive officers as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis and the tabular disclosures regarding Named Executive Officer compensation (together with the accompanying narrative disclosures) in this proxy statement.

43

PROPOSAL NO. 5 APPROVAL OF 2012 STOCK OPTION AND EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN

We have historically maintained stock plans for the benefit of our employees and directors. Both our employee stock plan and director stock plan were originally adopted in 1999, and each expired in January 2009. Due to the economic environment, the Board determined not to implement a new plan at that time. With the improvement of the economy, and to provide appropriate incentive and retention tools in light of CPP Rules restrictions, the Board discussed and approved proceeding with the implementation of a new stock plan and is presenting to the shareholders for approval a 2012 Stock Option and Equity Compensation Plan (referred to herein as the 2012 Equity Plan) that will provide awards to eligible employees and directors.

The Board believes that stock-based incentives are essential to attract and retain the services of individuals who are likely to make significant contributions to our success, to encourage ownership of our common stock by employees and directors, and to promote our success by providing both rewards for exceptional performance and long-term incentives for future contributions to the Company.

Stock options and stock awards may be granted under the 2012 Equity Plan to eligible employees (including persons newly hired but not yet working) and directors, but non-employee directors and newly hired employees who have not begun work may not be granted incentive stock options as described below.

As proposed, the 2012 Equity Plan authorizes the issuance of up to 1,000,000 shares of common stock (or approximately 5% of outstanding shares at February 29, 2012), of which only 200,000 (or approximately 1% of outstanding shares at February 29, 2012) may be subject to grants of awards to directors.

The Board recommends that shareholders approve the 2012 Equity Plan in order to allow the Company to continue to offer stock options, restricted stock, and alternative equity awards to employees and directors as part of its overall compensation package. The material features of the 2012 Equity Plan are summarized below. A copy of the full text of the 2012 Equity Plan is attached hereto as *Appendix A*.

Material Terms of the 2012 Equity Plan

The 2012 Equity Plan provides for the issuance of both incentive stock options and nonqualified stock options. Additionally, the 2012 Equity Plan provides for the issuance of restricted stock, stock appreciation rights and restricted stock units. Under the 2012 Equity Plan, an award of a stock option, restricted stock, stock appreciation award, stock appreciation right or restricted stock unit is referred to as an Award.

The 2012 Equity Plan is unlimited in duration, although to the extent required by the Code, no Incentive Stock Option may be granted on a date that is more than 10 years from the date of the 2012 Equity Plan or amendment increasing shares available under the 2012 Equity Plan. The 2012 Equity Plan may be terminated at any time by the Board. Any shares subject to an Award that are forfeited will be returned and made available for further grant under the 2012 Equity Plan.

The 2012 Equity Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee.

<u>Stock Options</u>. Options granted under the 2012 Equity Plan may include incentive stock options intended to meet the requirements of an incentive stock option as defined in Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code and non-qualified options.

The option price for each option granted under the 2012 Equity Plan is determined by the Compensation Committee, but may not be less than 100% of the fair market value on the date of grant. Fair market value means the closing sale price of Intermountain s common stock as reported on the applicable stock exchange or quotation system, or, if no sale price is reported, the mean of the closing bid and ask prices on that date. Stock options may not be repriced or repurchased for cash or exchanged for other securities at a time when the exercise

Table of Contents

price exceeds the fair market value of Intermountain common stock without prior shareholder approval. The exercise price for shares purchased upon the exercise of an option must be paid in cash or such other consideration, including already owned shares of Intermountain common stock, acceptable to the Compensation Committee.

The terms of options granted to employees will be fixed by the Compensation Committee. No incentive stock option will be exercisable after 10 years from the date of grant. Each option is subject to a vesting schedule determined by the Compensation Committee. The 2012 Equity Plan sets forth various expiration dates in the event of the termination of service by an optionee.

Restricted Stock Awards. A Restricted Stock Award means a share of common stock issued to an employee or director that is subject to restrictions and conditions. The Restricted Stock Award is evidenced by a written agreement that contains terms and conditions consistent with those of the 2012 Equity Plan. No cash or other consideration need be paid for shares of common stock subject to an Award, other than in the form of services performed under terms and conditions determined by the Committee. Certificates representing the Award may be held in escrow. Shares of common stock that are part of an Award will vest upon satisfying conditions determined by the Committee, including, for example, completing a specified number of years of service or attaining performance goals. Any portion of an Award that is not vested because the specified objectives were not attained is forfeited. An employee or director holding a Restricted Stock Award (both vested and unvested) will have the rights of a shareholder (including voting, dividend and liquidation rights) with respect to the shares subject to the Award.

For so long as the Preferred Stock Intermountain issued and sold to the Treasury is outstanding, only long-term restricted stock is permitted by the CPP Rules to be issued to our to five most highly compensated employees, none of which may vest sooner than two years after the grant date, and which cannot be sold except to the extent Intermountain has repaid Treasury s investment in the Company (other than to pay applicable taxes).

<u>Restricted Stock Unit</u>. A Restricted Stock Unit means the right to receive common stock or a payment in cash in an amount equal to the fair market value of such common stock on the date of exercise. A Restricted Stock Unit is evidenced by a written agreement that contains terms and conditions consistent with those of the 2012 Equity Plan. No cash or other consideration need be paid for shares of common stock subject to an Award, other than in the form of services performed under terms and conditions determined by the Committee. An employee or director holding a Restricted Stock Unit will have none of the rights of a shareholder until such time as shares, if any, are actually issued. Any portion of an Award that is not vested because the specified objectives were not attained is forfeited.

Stock Appreciation R